**Charles University** 

## **Third Faculty of Medicine**



Doctoral thesis

MUDr. Michal Mihalovič

Acute stroke and cardiovascular system. Assessment of myocardial injury with impact on patients outcome.

Supervisor: Prof. MUDr. Petr Toušek, Ph.D.

Prague, 2024

## **Declaration:**

This dissertation was created on the basis of the results obtained during my doctoral studies at the Cardiocenter, University hospital Královské Vinohrady and 3rd Faculty of Medicine, Charles University. The creation of this work was supported by the following grants: Interventional treatment of life-threatening cardiovascular diseases- INTERCARDIS",reg.no.CZ.02.1.01/0.0/0.0/16\_026/0008388, Charles University Research Programmes UNCE/MED/002,Cooperatio Cardiovascular Science, National Institute for Metabolic and Cardiovascular Disease Research (EXCELES program, reg. project number LX22NPO5104) – financed by the European Union from the Next Generation EU program. I declare that I have prepared the final thesis independently and that I have listed and cited all sources and literature used. At the same time, I declare that the work has not been used to obtain another or the same title.

I agree with the permanent storage of the electronic version of my thesis in the database of the inter-university project system Theses.cz for the purpose of continuous control of the similarity of qualification theses.

In Prague, 19.06.2023

MUDr. Michal Mihalovič

Signature:

Identification record:

Mihalovič, Michal: Acute stroke and cardiovascular system. Assessment of myocardial injury with impact on patients outcome. [Akutní cévní mozková příhoda a kardiovaskulární systém. Hodnocení poškození myokardu s dopadem na osud pacientů.]. Prague, 2024. Number of pages:100. Doctoral thesis. Cardiocenter, University hospital Královské Vinohrady and Third faculty of medicine Charles University. Supervisor Prof. MUDr. Toušek Petr Ph.D.

Key words: stroke; autonomic nervous system; troponin; arrhythmias; cardiac injury

## Thanks

I would like to express my immense gratitude to everybody who was my support during my PhD studies, especially my fiancée Barbora and my parents with my brother Filip. Special thanks belong to my supervisor, Professor Petr Toušek, for his guidance and support throughout the process of completing my dissertation. In addition, I want to extend my sincerest thanks and appreciation to the entire team involved in this unique multidisciplinary project.

## List of abbreviations

CNS	Central nervous system	
ECG	Electrocardiogram	
SAH	Subarachnoid hemorrhage	
ICH	Intracerebral hemorrhage	
AIS	Acute ischemic stroke	
TIA	Transient ischemic attack	
AF	Atrial fibrillation	
MI	Myocardial infarction	
ANS	Autonomic nervous system	
ATP	adenosine triphosphate	
HPA	Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal	
NE	Norepinephrine	
ISO	Isoproterenol	
AC	adenylyl cyclase	
РКА	Protein kinase A	
cAMP	cyclic adenosine monophosphate	
MAO	Monoamine Oxidase	
ROS	reactive oxygen species	
hs-cTnI	High-sensitive troponin I	
NT-proBNP	N-terminal pro B-type natriuretic peptide	
BNP	Brain natriuretic peptide	
mRS	modified Rankin Scale	
NSM	Neurogenic stunned myocardium	

- TTS Tako-Tsubo syndrome
- GDF-15 Growth differentiation factor 15
- TRAIL Tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
- NIHSS National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale
- LBBB Left bundle branch block
- RBBB Right bundle branch block
- CRP C-reactive protein
- hsCRP high-sensitivity C-reactive protein
- DM Diabetes mellitus
- CAD Coronary artery disease
- eGFR Estimated glomerular filtration
- ER Endoplasmatic reticulum
- MAO monoamine oxidase
- CVD Cardiovascular disease
- TTE Transthoracic echocardiography
- TEE Tranesophageal echocardiography
- PFO Patent foramen ovale
- HF Heart failure
- AVP Arginine vasopressin
- AMI Acute myocardial infarction
- LVEF Left ventricular ejection fraction
- CSE Cardiac sources of embolism
- DM Diabetes mellitus
- GLS Global longitudinal strain

## Table of contents:

1.	I. Introduction to Neuro-cardiology		
	1.1.	History of brain-heart interaction	
	1.2.	Epidemiology	10
	1.3.	Pathophysiology	12
		1.3.1. Calcium Overload	13
		1.3.2. ROS and Oxidative Stress	15
		1.3.3. Cardiac inflammation	16
		1.3.4. Cardiac fibrosis	18
		1.3.5. Cardiac hypertrophy	
		1.3.6. Gut dysmicrobiosis	21
	1.4.	Specific brain location and cardiovascular system	22
	1.5.	Detecting and Managing Myocardial involvement	23
		1.5.1. Troponin and NT-proBNP	23
		1.5.2. Other markers of myocardial injury	
		1.5.2.1. TRAIL	25
		1.5.2.2. GDF-15	26
		1.5.2.3. Copeptin	
		1.5.3. ECG changes	29
		1.5.4. Echocardiography	29
		1.5.5. Distinguishing myocardial injury	31
2.	Hypothesis and a	nim of work	33
3.	Population and m	nethodology	
			7

	3.1.	Study design and patients	34
	3.2.	Laboratory analysis	35
	3.3.	Electrocardiogram and echocardiography	35
	3.4.	Statistical analysis	36
4.	Results		36
	4.1.	Dynamic changes of specific biochemical markers of	
		myocardial injury and their effect on outcome	36
		4.1.1. Hs-cTnI	37
		4.1.2. NT-proBNP	41
		4.1.3. TRAIL	43
		4.1.4. GDF-15	47
		4.1.5. Copeptin	50
	4.2.	Evaluation of subclinical electrocardiographic and	
	echo	cardiographic changes, prevalence and impact on outcome	51
		4.2.1. ECG changes	51
		4.2.2. Echocardiography/Global longitudinal strain	53
5.	Discussion		55
6.	Conclusion		59
7.	Summary/Souhrn	L	60
8.	Literature		62
9.	Publications		73
	9.1.	Publications	73
	9.2.	Congress presentations	73

## 1. Introduction to Neurocardiology

## 1.1. History of Brain-heart interaction

The relationship between the brain and the heart has been a topic of interest for centuries. Ancient cultures such as the Greeks and Egyptians believed that the heart was the seat of the soul and emotions, while the brain was simply a cooling mechanism. It wasn't until the 17th century that the scientific study of the heart and brain began to take shape. In 1628, English physician William Harvey published his ground-breaking book "De Motu Cordis," which described the circulation of blood and the function of the heart. This laid the foundation for modern cardiovascular research. In the 19th century researchers began to study the connection between the heart and parasympathetic nervous systems played a role in regulating heart rate, blood pressure, and other cardiovascular functions (1). In the early 20th century, American physiologist Walter Cannon coined the term "fight or flight" response to describe the physiological changes that occur when the body is under stress. Cannon's work helped to establish the connection between the nervous system and cardiovascular function (2).

The brain-heart connection was first described in the early 20th century. In 1901, Cushing described how increased intracranial pressure was often present with increased blood pressure and a slower heart rate. In 1914, Levy in his work showed that changes in the central nervous system (CNS) can lead to changes in cardiac function and cause arrhythmias (3). A later study from Beattie et al. showed that ventricular premature systoles can be produced by stimulating the hypothalamus (4), and in 1954, Burch et al. first described the specific electrocardiogram (ECG) patterns in 17 patients after intracranial hemorrhage, observing frequent QT interval prolongation, U waves, and large amplitude T wave (5). In the 1970s, research into the brain-heart connection began to expand. American neuroscientist Robert Ader discovered that the immune system was connected to the nervous system and could be influenced by psychological factors. This led to the development of the field of psychoneuroimmunology, which studies the interactions between the mind, nervous system, and immune system. In the 1990s, American cardiologist Rollin McCraty founded the HeartMath Institute, which started to study the relationship between the brain and heart and their role in emotions, stress, and health. The institute has made significant contributions to the understanding of brain-heart interaction, including the discovery of the heart's own complex nervous system and the role of heart rate variability in emotional regulation and cognitive function. Subsequent studies have examined arrhythmias, repolarization and conduction abnormalities in patients after acute stroke, including subarachnoid hemorrhages (SAH), intracerebral hemorrhages (ICH), acute ischemic stroke (AIS), and transient ischemic attacks (TIA) (6-8). Today, research into the heart-brain connection continues to expand. Scientists are exploring the use of heart rate variability biofeedback as a tool for managing stress and improving cognitive function, as well as the role of the gut-brain axis in cardiovascular health. The history of heart-brain interaction research is a testament to the importance of interdisciplinary collaboration and the pursuit of scientific understanding.

## 1.2. Epidemiology

The Framingham study showed that post-stroke cardiovascular complications contribute significantly to illness and death (9). They manifest during the acute and chronic stages of stroke, varying in severity from minor to severe. Numerous epidemiological studies have pinpointed various risk factors associated with an elevated probability of experiencing cardiovascular complications following a stroke. Age stands out as a prominent risk factor for post-stroke cardiovascular complications. The likelihood of developing cardiovascular events rise with advancing age, and when combined with a history of stroke, this risk becomes even more pronounced. Individuals aged 65 and above, who have experienced a stroke, face a sixfold increased risk of developing cardiovascular complications compared to their counterparts without a history of stroke (10). The severity of a stroke represents another crucial risk factor. Those who undergo severe 10

strokes are at a higher likelihood of encountering cardiovascular complications compared to individuals with mild to moderate strokes. Furthermore, the specific location of the stroke plays a role in influencing the risk of cardiovascular complications. Several additional risk factors contribute to the occurrence of cardiovascular complications following a stroke. These encompass pre-existing cardiovascular disease, diabetes, hypertension, smoking, and dyslipidemia (9). Together, these risk factors play a role in fostering the development of atherosclerosis, a primary contributor to cardiovascular complications subsequent to a stroke.

Moreover, Framingham study showed that the incidence of stroke doubled in the presence of coronary heart disease, tripled with arterial hypertension, increased four-fold with cardiac failure, and increase five-fold with atrial fibrillation (10). Cardiovascular complications are among the leading causes of mortality after acute stroke. Cardiac events after acute stroke include myocardial infarction, heart failure, abnormal heart rhythms, and in some cases cardiac arrest. The incidence of cardiovascular events or pathological cardiac findings after acute ischemic stroke ranges from 3% for myocardial infarction to >50% for new ECG changes (11, 12). Moreover, cardiac causes are responsible for 2-6% of the mortality 3 months after an AIS, and approximately 19% of patients have a fatal or a major non-fatal cardiac event during this period (13). The most serious complications after an AIS are in the acute phase. Furthermore, impaired cardiac function after an AIS increases the risk of worse neurological outcomes and 90-day disability (14). Patients after SAH develop cardiac arrhythmias in 5% of the cases, and 80% of the patients develop ECG changes within the first year. This is also associated with a poorer outcome (8, 15).

Effective prevention of cardiovascular complications following a stroke typically requires a comprehensive approach, involving the coordination of various healthcare disciplines. This encompasses vigilant monitoring of blood pressure, lipid levels, and blood glucose levels. Lifestyle adjustments, such as smoking cessation and adopting a healthy diet, also play a crucial role in diminishing the risk of post-stroke cardiovascular complications. Moreover, healthcare providers may prescribe medications like aspirin, beta-blockers, and statins to effectively manage these complications. In summary, cardiovascular complications following a stroke pose a significant threat to health, emphasizing the importance of factors such as age, stroke severity, and pre-existing cardiovascular conditions. Timely identification and effective management of these complications are imperative for enhancing outcomes and mitigating the long-term risk of cardiovascular disease. Moreover prevention and management of cardiac complications after stroke is critical for improving patient outcomes. Treatment strategies include anticoagulation therapy for atrial fibrillation (AF), aggressive management of hypertension and other risk factors for heart disease, and early detection and treatment of myocardial infarction (MI) and other cardiac events.

## 1.3. Pathophysiology of myocardial injury

As depicted in figure 1, one of the prominent theories elucidating myocardial injury subsequent to a stroke revolves around the disruption of autonomic balance. The central nervous system plays a pivotal role in regulating autonomic responses from the brain to the heart, influencing both physiological and pathological reactions (13). Alterations in central structures directly impact the autonomic nervous system (ANS), potentially resulting in an overactive sympathetic response in the post-acute stroke phase. This connection is facilitated by sympathetic pre- and post-ganglionic neurons, leading to the activation of  $\beta$ receptors and subsequent initiation of cyclic adenosine monophosphate-protein kinase A signaling. This cascade prompts the release of intracellular calcium from the sarcoplasmic reticulum, causing aberrant calcium release into the cells. This, in turn, induces contractile dysfunction, adenosine triphosphate (ATP) depletion, and mitochondrial dysfunction, ultimately resulting in reversible myocardial damage or cell death (14). Central structures that govern parasympathetic function, including the medulla oblongata, nucleus ambiguous, reticular formation, and the nucleus of nervus vagus, operate through epicardial ganglion plexuses and postganglionic nerve fibers, releasing acetylcholine. Parasympathetic activity, mediated by 12

muscarinic receptors, diminishes cyclic adenosine monophosphate, leading to reduced contractility by slowing depolarization. The hypothalamus, pituitary, and adrenal glands collectively form the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. Following an acute stroke, the adrenal glands release cortisol and activate  $\beta$ 1 adrenoreceptors via catecholamines. This process results in excessive calcium release, ATP depletion, and oxidative stress, implying that catecholamines released into the circulation of myocardial nerve endings can potentially induce cardiac toxicity (16). Catecholamine-induced cardiotoxicity is a critical factor in strokeinduced heart injury. This toxicity arises primarily from elevated levels of catecholamines like norepinephrine (NE) and epinephrine, triggered by cerebrovascular diseases. The key pathophysiological mechanisms include myocardial ischemia, calcium overload, oxidative stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, and subsequent cellular apoptosis, fibrosis, and hypertrophy.

#### 1.3.1. Calcium Overload

Calcium overload is a key factor in the cardiac toxicity induced by norepinephrine (NE). Elevated levels of intracellular calcium (Ca2+) have been observed in cardiomyocytes after treatment with isoproterenol (ISO), leading to the induction of cardiac apoptosis. Specifically, an increase in cytosolic ([Ca2+]i) and mitochondrial ([Ca2+]m) calcium levels occurs following prolonged catecholamine exposure, triggering harmful effects in cardiomyocytes (17-22).

- 1. Mitochondriocentric Signal Transducer-Effector Pathway: Mitochondrial calcium overload plays a pivotal role in cardiomyocyte death. It acts as a transducer by inducing mitochondrial oxidative stress and as an effector through the opening of the mitochondrial permeation transition pore (mPTP), leading to apoptosis and necrosis (17, 23).
- β-Adrenergic Receptor Stimulation and Calcium Overload: β-Adrenergic receptors, part of the G-protein-coupled receptors superfamily, initiate a

cascade upon stimulation. This cascade activates G proteins, which in turn stimulate adenylyl cyclase (AC). AC converts adenosine triphosphate (ATP) into cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP), leading to the activation of protein kinase A (PKA) (17). PKA, a crucial serine/threonine kinase, regulates various cellular processes by phosphorylating target proteins (24, 25).

- 3. The activation of PKA induced by β-adrenergic receptors increases both [Ca2+]i and [Ca2+]m. This is achieved through the phosphorylation of Ca2+-dependent proteins like L-type Ca2+ channels, sarcoplasmic reticulum ryanodine receptor Ca2+ release channels (RyR2), and phospholamban. PKA also phosphorylates troponin and myosin binding protein C, reducing their calcium affinity and resulting in increased [Ca2+]i (17).
- 4. Role of Ca2+/Calmodulin-Dependent Protein Kinase II: Persistent βadrenergic receptor stimulation also activates Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II (CaMKII) through both PKA-dependent and independent pathways (26, 27). CaMKII phosphorylates voltage-gated Ca2+ channels and RyR2 channels, leading to a further elevation of [Ca2+]i (17).
- 5. Mitochondrial Monoamine Oxidase A (MAO-A) and Calcium Overload: MAO-A, which metabolizes NE, contributes to mitochondrial calcium overload by generating hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) and 4-hydroxynonenal (4-HNE) through cardiolipin peroxidation. 4-HNE then interacts with the voltage-dependent anion channel 1 (VDAC1) and mitochondrial Ca2+ uniporter (MCU), enhancing calcium transfer from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) to the mitochondria (28, 29).

Increased [Ca2+]i typically precedes a rise in [Ca2+]m, causing alterations in the inner mitochondrial membrane permeability. Elevated mitochondrial calcium disrupts mitochondrial respiratory functions, collapses mitochondrial membrane potential, and increases the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (17, 23, 29). In conclusion, the role of calcium overload in NE-induced cardiotoxicity is multifaceted, involving various cellular pathways and contributing significantly to the deleterious effects on cardiac cells. Understanding these mechanisms is crucial for developing targeted therapeutic interventions to mitigate NE-induced cardiac damage.

#### 1.3.2. ROS and Oxidative Stress

Norepinephrine (NE), a key neurotransmitter in the cardiovascular system, is released by the adrenal medulla and sympathetic nerves. Its elimination involves two primary processes: reuptake (both presynaptic and extraneuronal) and metabolism. Initially, NE is converted into dihydroxyphenylglycol via oxidative deamination by neuronal monoamine oxidase (MAO). Subsequently, it undergoes O-methylation by extraneuronal catechol-O-methyl-transferase (COMT) into methoxyhydroxyphenylglycol (MHPG). This MHPG is then processed into vanillylmandelic acid in the liver and excreted in urine (17).

Emerging research highlights that catecholamine-induced cardiotoxicity is predominantly driven by the build-up of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and oxidative stress. These processes trigger a cascade of detrimental effects, including DNA damage, protein and lipid oxidation, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, fibrosis, inflammation, apoptosis, hypertrophy, and lysosomal degradation (22, 30-36). While antioxidants like N-Acetylcysteine have shown efficacy in mitigating ISO-induced cardiac injury (37, 38).

Three mechanisms primarily contribute to ROS overproduction:

 Oxidative Deamination of NE: This process, mediated by MAO, results in hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) formation, which is further transformed into more reactive hydroxyl radicals (OH·) through metal catalysis.

- α1-Adrenergic Receptor Stimulation: Activates NADPH oxidase, leading to the production of superoxide anion radicals (O2<sup>^-</sup>).
- Formation of Aminochromes: NE oxidation results in the formation of toxic compounds known as aminochromes, occurring through a relatively slow autooxidation process that can be accelerated by ROS, redox metals, and enzymatic action (17, 39-41).

This oxidative stress induced by NE significantly burdens the cardiac cells with an overload of intracellular and mitochondrial calcium, leading to the opening of the mitochondrial permeation transition pore (mPTP). This disrupts mitochondrial membrane potential, halts oxygen transport, and contributes to cardiomyocyte depolarization (42, 43). Additionally, the "ROS-induced ROS release" mechanism further amplifies mitochondrial oxidative stress, resulting in membrane permeabilization and the release of pro-apoptotic factors (17). The rapid disruption of lysosomes due to ROS also contributes to apoptosis by releasing cathepsins (34). In conclusion, NE metabolism leads to the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), causing oxidative damage and triggering cellular apoptosis, inflammation, fibrosis, and hypertrophy.

## 1.3.3. Cardiac Inflammation

Systemic inflammatory responses frequently ensue in the aftermath of cerebral hemorrhages and ischemic strokes. Stroke-induced damage to plasma membranes triggers an elevation in ATP levels, initiating the activation of microglial cells and the synthesis of inflammatory cytokines. This process further stimulates oxidative stress. Inflammatory cytokines amass on endothelial cells, causing the deterioration of collagen within atherosclerotic plaques. The resultant weakening of fibrous envelopes poses a risk for coronary events (44-46). Significant inflammation has been observed in both animal models treated with ISO

and in human hearts affected by stroke and Takotsubo syndrome (47-49). Elevated markers for T cells (CD3) and macrophages (CD68) were detected in the hearts of ISO-treated mice, highlighting the inflammatory response (48). This is consistent with findings of increased HLA-DR, various cytokines, and immune cells in myocardial tissues affected by stroke (47). In Takotsubo syndrome cases, biopsies have shown myocarditis likely triggered by catecholamine release, suggesting a link between catecholamine surge and cardiac inflammation, which may further lead to fibrosis and cell death, influenced by mitochondrial ROS overproduction (50).

## Inflammasome Activation in Cardiomyocytes

The  $\beta$ 1-adrenergic receptor-stimulation-ROS pathway activates the inflammasome, crucial for cleaving pro-IL-18 and pro-IL-1 $\beta$  into active forms, thereby driving the inflammatory response (51-53). Chronic  $\beta$ -adrenergic stimulation enhances IL-18 and IL-1 $\beta$  mRNA expression, suggesting a sustained inflammation process (54, 55).

#### β2-Adrenergic Receptor Stimulation and Cardiac Fibroblasts

Stimulation of  $\beta$ 2-adrenergic receptors in cardiac fibroblasts increases IL-6 levels, influenced by the cAMP/PKA/CREB pathway (56). In addition, ISO treatment elevates RAGE and NF- $\kappa$ B p65 expression, implicating the RAGE/NF- $\kappa$ B pathway in cardiac inflammation (57).

In summary, the cardiac inflammation response to catecholamine exposure, particularly in ISO-treated models, is multifaceted, involving various signaling pathways and cellular responses. These findings underscore the complex interplay of cellular and molecular mechanisms that drive inflammation in cardiomyocytes and cardiac tissues in response to catecholamine stress.

#### 1.3.4. Cardiac fibrosis

Cardiac fibrosis, a detrimental consequence of catecholamine exposure, involves a network of complex signaling pathways and molecules (43, 58, 59).

- TGF-β/Smads Pathway: The TGF-β1/Smads pathway plays a crucial role in cardiac fibrosis, as demonstrated by elevated levels of TGF-β1 and increased phosphorylation of its receptors TβRI and II in ISO-treated rat hearts. This pathway also upregulates Smads2, 3, and 4, indicating that ISO triggers fibrosis through TGF-β1/Smads signaling. Additionally, ISO treatment has been shown to enhance the activity of the Erk and Akt pathways, suggesting an involvement of the TGF-β/non-Smad pathway in fibrosis (59-62).
- β-Adrenergic Receptor-Hippo-Galectin-3 Pathway: Galectin-3, known for its role in various diseases, including cancer and fibrosis, is upregulated through the β-adrenoceptor-AC-cAMP-PKA-Mst1(Hippo) signaling pathway. This pathway enhances inflammation or fibrosis gene expression, resulting in significant collagen accumulation in the heart (63-66).
- 3. Chronic  $\beta$ -Adrenergic Stimulation: Chronic stimulation of  $\beta$ -adrenergic receptors, especially  $\beta$ 2-receptors, has been linked to cardiac fibrosis. This stimulation directly activates fibroblasts, cytokine signaling, and macrophage recruitment, contributing to fibrosis. Moreover, it influences the production of connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in cardiomyocytes, promoting fibroblast proliferation and collagen synthesis (60, 67, 68).
- 4. TRP Ion Channels: The TRP ion channel family, including TRPC6, TRPM7, and TRPV4, is implicated in myocardial fibrosis. These channels, particularly TRPM7, are upregulated by ISO treatment and are involved in myofibroblast conversion, a critical step in fibrotic remodeling (60, 69, 70).
- Key Molecules Influencing Cardiac Fibrosis: Pin1, elevated post-ISO challenge, induces fibrosis via oxidative stress and the activation of MEK1/2-ERK1/2 signaling. PDGF-A and PDGF-C protein levels increase

following ISO exposure, with tyrosine kinase inhibitors like imatinib mesylate attenuating their effects. Additionally, MicroRNA-30e and MicroRNA-135a, downregulated post-ISO, can mitigate myocardial fibrosis by inhibiting specific signaling pathways and ion channels (36, 71).

Conclusion: Cardiac fibrosis resulting from catecholamine-induced cardiotoxicity involves a complex interplay of signaling pathways and molecular mechanisms. Understanding these processes is crucial for developing targeted therapies to mitigate fibrotic changes in the heart associated with conditions like stroke and Tako-tsubo syndrome. This intricate balance of pathways, from TGF- $\beta$  signaling to the activation of specific receptors and ion channels, underscores the multifaceted nature of cardiac fibrosis in response to catecholamine exposure.

## 1.3.5. Cardiac hypertrophy

Cardiac hypertrophy, a response to catecholamine exposure such as ISO and NE, has been extensively studied and linked to various cellular and molecular mechanisms (43, 72)

- G Protein-Coupled Receptors (GPCR) Kinase Mechanism: The pathological hypertrophy arising from chronic β-adrenergic receptor stimulation is regulated by GPCR kinase (GRK)-β-arrestin signaling. GRK2 and GRK5, part of the β-adrenergic receptor kinase and GRK4 subfamilies, are prominent in the heart and play critical roles in hypertrophic gene regulation through mechanisms like histone deacetylase 5 (HDAC5) phosphorylation and NFAT modulation (73).
- 2. Calcium Signaling: Calcium, as a key second messenger for GPCRs, drives cardiac hypertrophy via the calcineurin-NFAT and CaMKII-myocyte enhancer factor 2 (MEF2) signaling pathways. Calcineurin activates MEF2 and facilitates NFAT nuclear translocation. The interplay between NFAT and nuclear transcription factors enhances gene transcription related to hypertrophy (74, 75).

- Epac1 and Cardiac Hypertrophy: β-Adrenergic activation increases Epac1 expression, elevating cAMP levels. Epac1 influences pathological hypertrophy via calcineurin–NFAT and CaMKII–MEF2A pathways in a PKA-independent manner and plays a part in HDAC5 nuclear export (73).
- 4. MAPK Signaling Pathway: MAPK signaling, particularly ERK1/2 activated by ROS, contributes to cardiac hypertrophy. NADPH oxidase is a key player in catecholamine-induced ROS generation. ERK1/2 regulates prohypertrophic gene expression and activates GATA4, while ERK5 increases expression of cardiac fetal genes. The p38 and JNK pathways, activated in response to catecholamine stimulation, also participate in this process(73, 74).

In summary, catecholamine-induced cardiac hypertrophy involves a complex interplay of signaling pathways and molecular players, ranging from GPCR kinases and calcium signaling to epigenetic modifications and mitochondrial dynamics. Understanding these pathways offers insights into potential therapeutic targets to mitigate hypertrophy in cardiotoxicity induced by catecholamines. Catecholamine exposure leads to cardiac hypertrophy, mediated by mechanisms such as GPCR kinase signaling, Ca2+ signaling, Epac1, MAPK signaling pathway, and other molecular factors.

The interaction of catecholamine-induced cardiotoxicity with various cellular pathways underscores its complexity. Oxidative stress, calcium signaling, apoptosis, inflammation, fibrosis, and hypertrophy are interconnected processes driving the cardiotoxic effects of catecholamines. Understanding these mechanisms is crucial for developing therapeutic interventions for stroke-heart syndrome and related cardiac conditions. The majority of knowledge in this field comes from animal models and cell studies, highlighting the need for further research to fully understand these processes in human physiology.

#### 1.3.6. Gut dysmicrobiosis

Additional contributing factors involve intricate interactions among intestinal flora, the central nervous system (CNS), and the cardiovascular system. Some studies propose that patients may experience disruption in intestinal permeability following an acute stroke. This post-stroke alteration in intestinal permeability leads to the migration of bacteria and endotoxins into the bloodstream, triggering an increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines and systemic inflammation, which can exacerbate myocardial damage (76). Furthermore, the translocation of bacteria and endotoxins has an impact on blood metabolites, including indoxyl sulphate and trimethylamine-N-oxide. Indoxyl sulphate influences cardiac remodelling through the NFkB pathway (77), while trimethylamine-N-oxide is linked to cardiac dysfunction, heart failure, and an increased propensity for thrombosis (78).



Figure 1. Mechanisms of the cardiac changes after brain injury.

## 1.4. Specific brain location and cardiovascular system

Substantial evidence underscores the pivotal role of cerebral regions in modulating cardiac function. The engagement of cerebral structures in cardiac activity primarily occurs through the sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous systems, influencing metabolic balance, cardiomyocyte contraction, and heart rate modulation (79). Certain studies have indicated a right-sided dominance in the brain for sympathetic cardiovascular effects. Notably, attention has been directed toward the insula as a key player in regulating cardiac functions (80-82). The insula cortex exerts influence over various autonomic responses, projecting directly to the lateral hypothalamus, parabrachial nucleus, and nucleus of the solitary tract, which, in turn, project directly to sympathetic pre-ganglionic areas. Studies have drawn associations between the insula cortex and cardiac events, revealing a lateralization pattern. Damage to the right insula cortex may heighten sympathetic activity, potentially causing cardiac injury, while left insula cortex damage may elevate parasympathetic activity. Research by Cechetto et al. demonstrated alterations in arterial blood pressure and sympathetic nerve activity induced by specific insula areas. Tokgozoglu et al. found that stroke in the right insula correlated with decreased heart rate variability and an increased incidence of sudden death, suggesting sympathetic dominance after stroke and a potential rise in ventricular arrhythmias. Post-insular stroke, several studies reported ECG abnormalities and increased levels of norepinephrine, brain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP), and troponin (cTn) (83-86).

The importance of the insula in autonomic system control and cardiovascular regulation is substantiated by stimulation experiments and human stimulation studies. Oppenheimer et al. demonstrated in rats that micro-stimulation of the insula cortex induces tachycardia or bradycardia, with prolonged stimulation causing heart block, elevated norepinephrine levels, and asystole-induced death. Human studies indicated that stimulating the right anterior insular cortex increases blood pressure and heart rate, while stimulating the left insula results in bradycardia (87, 88). Chouchou et al. reported cardiac dysregulation in nearly half of their study participants after insular electrical stimulation in epileptic patients, with posterior insula stimulation causing tachycardia and anterior stimulation resulting in bradycardia (89). Nonetheless, comprehensive understanding of insular lateralization and its pathophysiological mechanisms requires further exploration, as only a limited number of studies have delved into isolated insular changes.

## 1.5. Detecting and Managing Myocardial Changes

Acute stroke is recognized for its potential to induce cardiac abnormalities, encompassing arrhythmias, ventricular dysfunction, myocardial infarction, or even sudden cardiac death. Depending on the underlying pathophysiological mechanisms, stroke can give rise to neurogenic cardiac injury, stemming from disruptions in the autonomic nervous system (ANS) and the release of catecholamines. This may lead to subclinical myocardial injury with elevation in cardiac markers such as troponin and NT-proBNP or could be presented with conditions such as neurogenic stunned myocardium (NSM) and Tako-Tsubo syndrome (TTS) exhibiting similar changes in electrocardiogram (ECG), alterations in cardiac function, and elevated biomarkers similar to myocardial infarction (90).

#### 1.5.1. Troponin and NT-proBNP

Troponins stand out as highly sensitive and specific biomarkers for detecting myocardial injury, demonstrating efficacy in various clinical scenarios. Elevated levels of cardiac troponins (cTn) may be observed in conditions beyond myocardial injury, including acute myocarditis, sepsis, pulmonary embolism, heart failure, and renal insufficiency (91). In the context of acute ischemic stroke (AIS), a study noted an elevation of cTn in 5–8% of patients (92). Fure et al., in their study involving 279 AIS patients, established a significant association between ST

depression and increased levels of highly sensitive troponin T (hs-cTnT). Furthermore, elevated hs-cTnT levels were correlated with a poor short-term outcome in the same study (93). Additionally, the presence of cTn positivity upon admission independently predicts outcome (94). Cardiac enzyme elevation is observed in 10-28% of patients following subarachnoid hemorrhage (SAH) (95, 96). This elevation is linked to increased stroke severity, higher mortality rates, and poorer neurological functional outcomes (97). A retrospective study involving 617 SAH patients also identified elevated mortality in individuals with high levels of highly sensitive troponin I (hs-cTnI) (98). These findings underscore the clinical significance of monitoring troponin levels as a valuable prognostic indicator in both AIS and SAH.

Several studies have reported elevated NT-proBNP following AIS and SAH (7, 86, 99, 100). In some studies, NT-proBNP was elevated in almost twothirds of patients after AIS, peaking the day after symptom occurrence and declining thereafter (101, 102). Elevated plasma NT-proBNP levels are independently associated with stroke severity, poor functional outcome, and mortality after AIS (103, 104). Montaner et al. showed that B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) levels are independent predictors of early mortality and neurological worsening after an acute stroke, with no difference between ischemic and hemorrhagic strokes (100). Plasma levels of BNP are independently associated with long-term mortality(105). In the study of almost 600 patients after ischemic stroke, measuring the BNP levels predicted mortality in patients with cardioembolic stroke (106). NT-proBNP is correlated with the NIHSS score and stroke severity and also positively correlated with infarction size and with the modified Rankin Scale (mRS) (86, 100, 107). BNP is elevated in about 75% of cardioembolic strokes. In many cases, the etiology of cardioembolic stroke is embolization from the left atrium, mostly from thrombi that form in atrial fibrillation. The presence of atrial fibrillation is associated with elevated BNP levels, and the BNP level is an independent risk factor for cardioembolic stroke (107, 108). Another study found no significant association between NT-proBNP and infarction size or stroke severity (109).

#### 1.5.2. Other markers of myocardial injury

### 1.5.2.1. TRAIL

Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) belongs to the Tumor necrosis factor ligand superfamily and exists either as a transmembrane protein on the cell surface of various cell types or is released as a soluble protein. It acts as a cell signalling mediator through its receptors TRAIL-R1/DR4 and TRAIL-R2/DR5, initiating caspase activation and programmed cell death across multiple cell types. However, TRAIL also exhibits the ability to bind to decoy receptors TRAIL-R3/DcR1 and R4/DcR2, as well as Osteoprotegerin, contributing to a more intricate system with diverse biological effects (110). TRAIL and its receptors are expressed in different cell types, including endothelial cells, vascular smooth muscle cells, and inflammatory cells (111, 112).

Studies by Kakareko et al. have implicated TRAIL in cardiovascular diseases (113). Lower plasma TRAIL levels have been linked to acute myocardial infarction (AMI) and worse left ventricular ejection fraction in ST-elevation AMI in patient studies (114). TRAIL has been proposed as a potential predictor of poor prognosis in patients post-AMI, those with coronary artery disease (CAD), or advanced heart failure (115-117). Moreover, studies by Volpato et al. revealed an increased risk of death in patients with prevalent cardiovascular disease and lower TRAIL levels compared to those with higher values, with elevated all-cause and cardiovascular mortality associated with the lowest TRAIL levels (115, 118). In acute stroke, TRAIL levels were significantly lower compared to the standard population (119).

In our study we aimed to elucidate the dynamic changes in TRAIL levels during the acute phase after stroke. The focus is on understanding its association with stroke severity, its impact on short-term outcomes, and its prevalence in cardiovascular involvement. We assessed TRAIL levels in one hundred and twenty patients (63 men, 57 women) of mean age  $70.9 \pm 13.2$  years,

104 with acute ischemic stroke (AIS), we also enrolled 16 patients with intracerebral haemorrhage (ICH) for comparison. In AIS group 73% of patients received reperfusion therapy (29 patients underwent mechanical thrombectomy, 69 patients received intravenous thrombolysis). The cut-off value for lower plasma TRAIL levels was set as 64 pg/ml, the level was defined from the median TRAIL level in our patients and published studies as compared with the control group (120).

#### 1.5.2.2. GDF-15

GDF-15 is emerging as a biomarker of cardiometabolic risk and disease burden. Growth differentiation factor 15 (GDF-15) belongs to the transforming growth factor-ß superfamily and is recognized as a distinct member. Naturally, it is present in minimal concentrations across various organs, encompassing the liver, kidneys, heart, and lungs (121). While the precise function of GDF-15 in the body remains incompletely understood, its primary role is likely associated with metabolic regulation (122). It is implicated in essential regulatory functions associated with inflammation, as well as pro- and anti-apoptotic processes within damaged and diseased tissues. In the presence of inflammation, there is a notable increase in the expression levels of GDF-15 (123). In a healthy adult population, the median values of GDF-15 concentrations in plasma are 762 ng/l (25th-75th percentile, 600–959 ng/l) (124). Physiologically, higher concentrations of GDF-15 are observed in advanced age and during pregnancy, particularly when produced by the placenta. Additionally, elevated levels of GDF-15 have been identified in macrophages within atherosclerotic plaques (125). A recent epidemiological study has further established a close correlation between circulating GDF-15 levels and endothelial dysfunction, as well as the burden of atherosclerotic plaques, even after adjusting for traditional cardiovascular risk factors (126-128). Beyond the welldocumented elevation of GDF-15 levels in individuals with cancer, renal insufficiency, diabetes, or sepsis, heightened GDF-15 values are also associated with myocardial remodeling (124, 129). Individuals with stable ischemic heart disease, acute coronary syndromes, heart failure (HF) (129), or atrial fibrillation (AF) (130) exhibit elevated serum concentrations of GDF-15. In these conditions, GDF-15 levels escalate in correlation with the severity of cardiovascular disease (129). Considering this observation, the utilization of GDF-15 as a prognostic biomarker is recommended, substantiated by diverse data. GDF-15 levels emerge as a promising indicator of adverse cardiovascular developments, demonstrating independence from traditional risk factors. This independence extends to established biomarkers such as cardiac troponin, N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP), and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hsCRP).

## 1.5.2.3. Copeptin

The body's response to stress in the aftermath of an acute cerebrovascular incident involves triggering the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis. Among the earliest physiological reactions to cerebral ischemia, this leads to a hormonal cascade releasing various stress mediators, including arginine vasopressin (AVP) and copeptin. AVP plays a crucial role in regulating water balance in brain tissue and is produced shortly after a stroke, in equimolar amounts to copeptin. However, assessing circulating AVP levels proves challenging due to its instability and rapid clearance from plasma. First described by Holwerda in 1972, Copeptin is a 39-amino acid peptide with a leucine-rich core segment (131). It is glycosylated and shares a precursor peptide with AVP, known as preprovasopressin, which spans 164 amino acids and includes a signal peptide, AVP, neurophysin II, and copeptin (132). As the C-terminal part of pro-AVP (CTproAVP), copeptin is co-released with AVP during precursor processing. Unlike AVP, copeptin demonstrates remarkable stability in serum or plasma at room temperature, facilitating its easy and robust measurement(133, 134). It serves as a reliable surrogate marker for AVP, reflecting the activation of the endogenous stress system and showing promise in prognosticating outcomes for stroke patients (134-136). Although the physiological role of copeptin remains elusive, significant knowledge has been amassed regarding the actions of AVP. Upon its release into the bloodstream, AVP exerts peripheral effects by interacting with tissue-specific G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). Among the predominant receptors are the V1 receptor, which facilitates arteriolar vasoconstriction, and the V2 receptor, responsible for the antidiuretic action in the kidneys. V1 receptors exhibit high density on vascular smooth muscle cells, triggering vasoconstriction through an increase in intracellular calcium via G-protein-induced inositol triphosphate and diacylglycerol pathways (137, 138). In healthy volunteers, copeptin levels typically range from 1 to 12 pmol/L (upper 97.5th percentile), with median values below 5 pmol/L. Men tend to exhibit slightly higher concentrations compared to women, with a median difference of approximately 1 pmol/L. Unlike many other biomarkers, copeptin plasma levels remain consistent across different age groups and show no correlation with age. Copeptin demonstrates a response to changes in plasma osmolality, exhibiting a kinetic increase/decrease pattern similar to AVP (138-140). While the normal copeptin range reflects physiological AVP secretion required to maintain plasma osmolality, in severe conditions such as shock, sepsis, stroke, or cardiovascular diseases, the non-osmotic release of AVP is indicated by a notable surge in plasma copeptin levels, which carries diagnostic and prognostic significance.

Because Copeptin levels are positively linked to the severity of illness and eventual outcome, it has been suggested as a prognostic indicator in acute conditions. Apart from its documented connection with cardiac disease, copeptin appears to hold significance in various realms within cardiovascular health. A recent study highlighted elevated copeptin levels in individuals suffering from ischemic stroke. It's worth mentioning that copeptin appears to effectively reflect the severity of a stroke and distinguish between patients with positive versus negative outcomes. Notably, evaluating plasma copeptin levels could augment the prognostic accuracy of established clinical scoring systems by autonomously predicting both functional recovery and mortality following a stroke. Specifically, heightened copeptin levels upon admission correlate significantly with unfavorable outcomes and increase the risk of all-cause mortality among stroke patients (141-144).

#### 1.5.3. ECG changes

Electrocardiographic alterations manifest in a considerable percentage of patients post-acute ischemic stroke (AIS), ranging from 50% to 80%. Among the most prevalent changes are T wave inversion (15~35%), ST depression (25~33%), and a prolonged QT interval (20~35%). Common arrhythmias observed include atrial fibrillation (15-38%), ectopic beats (30%), sinus tachycardia (24%), and atrioventricular block (21%) (7, 145). Atrial fibrillation, specifically, poses a risk for secondary complications such as ventricular tachycardia, heart failure, or cardiac death. Independent risk predictors for outcomes at three months post-stroke, assessed by the modified Rankin Scale (mRS), encompass atrial fibrillation, atrioventricular block, ST-depression, ST-elevation, and inverted T waves (7, 146). Research by Stead et al. discovered a prolonged QTc interval in 36% of 345 AIS patients at admission, with this prolonged interval significantly linked to decreased survival after three months and worse neurological outcomes (147). Elevated norepinephrine levels were notably associated with QTc prolongation (148). Furthermore, a study involving 625 patients post-ischemic stroke identified an upright T wave in aVR, observed in 32.2% of patients at admission, as a significant independent predictor of death or ischemic stroke recurrence (149). Associations were also established between ST depression and Q waves and increased troponin T levels (93). These findings underscore the intricate relationship between electrocardiographic changes and adverse outcomes in individuals following ischemic stroke.

#### 1.5.4. Echocardiography

Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) and left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) offers valuable prognostic insights into future cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk among AIS patients, yet a systematic assessment of multiple TTE parameters remains limited. The role of echocardiography in patients after AIS has garnered increasing attention due to its ability to assess cardiac structure and function, identify potential cardiac sources of embolism (CSE), predict outcomes, and guide therapeutic interventions (150, 151).

Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) and transesophageal echocardiography (TEE) serve as fundamental tools in the diagnostic workup of patients after AIS. TTE allows for the assessment of cardiac chambers, valves, and systolic/diastolic function, aiding in the detection of CSE such as atrial fibrillation (AF), patent foramen ovale (PFO), intracardiac thrombi, and cardiac tumors. TEE offers superior visualization of intracardiac structures and is particularly useful in detecting complex CSE, evaluating aortic arch atheroma, and guiding therapeutic interventions such as PFO closure (151-153).

Despite routine reporting of LVEF in patients with acute ischemic cerebrovascular disease during hospitalization, its impact on clinical outcomes remains underexplored. Prior studies have focused on specific ranges of LVEF, yielding conflicting results regarding its association with outcomes such as functional disability and stroke recurrence. Findings revealed that in patients with acute ischemic cerebrovascular disease and LVEF <260%, lower LVEF levels independently predicted a higher one-year risk of all-cause mortality, with the risk escalating with decreasing LVEF levels. Even within the generally accepted normal range of 50% to 60% for LVEF, there was an increased risk of mortality. Hence, there is a pressing need for comprehensive evaluation of cardiac function post-acute ischemic stroke (AIS) (154, 155). Echocardiography-derived parameters have prognostic implications in patients post-AIS. Reduced left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF), diastolic dysfunction, left atrial enlargement, and the presence of cardiac thrombi are predictive of adverse cardiovascular events and recurrent strokes. Serial echocardiographic assessments enable risk stratification, inform therapeutic decision-making, and monitor therapeutic efficacy, thereby guiding rehabilitation protocols and long-term management strategies (154-156).

Echocardiography findings influence therapeutic strategies in patients after AIS. Detection of AF prompts initiation of oral anticoagulation to prevent stroke recurrence. Assessment of intracardiac thrombi guides anticoagulant therapy and may necessitate urgent intervention. Evaluation of PFO size and shunt severity 30 informs the decision for percutaneous closure to reduce the risk of paradoxical embolism. Furthermore, echocardiography-guided therapeutic interventions optimize patient outcomes and reduce the burden of recurrent cardiovascular events (153). Despite its utility, echocardiography in patients following AIS poses certain challenges, including accessibility, technical expertise, and variability in interpretation. Future directions include the integration of advanced echocardiographic techniques such as strain imaging, three-dimensional echocardiography, and contrast-enhanced imaging to enhance diagnostic accuracy and prognostic value. Additionally, collaborative efforts between neurology and cardiology specialties are essential for optimizing the utilization of echocardiography in the post-AIS setting. Integration of echocardiography into routine post-stroke care facilitates personalized management strategies aimed at optimizing patient outcomes and reducing the burden of recurrent cardiovascular events. Continued research and advancements in echocardiography hold promise for further improving patient care in this population.

## 1.5.5. Distinguishing myocardial injury

Distinguishing between myocardial injury resulting from neurological alterations, myocardial infarction or isolated ECG abnormalities can be challenging (Tab. 1). Consequently, neurologists must carefully assess the patient's history of ischemic heart disease and chest pain, especially when sudden circulatory deterioration occurs. Indicators of myocardial infarction include dynamic changes in ST segments, new Q waves, new bundle branch block, or malignant ventricular arrhythmia. The elevation and subsequent decline in troponin levels also suggest myocardial infarction (157, 158). While coronary angiography is warranted when the diagnosis of acute myocardial infarction is nearly certain and poses a greater risk to the patient than the ongoing stroke, caution is necessary due to the potential for haemorrhagic transformation when administering heparin during the procedure.

Although many stroke patients may not experience myocardial infarction, the emergence of new ECG changes and elevated biomarkers can indicate myocardial injury and heightened cardiovascular risk. It is crucial not to overlook these patients, and they should undergo a comprehensive cardiac examination, including early echocardiographic assessments to exclude wall motion abnormalities. Patients showing abnormalities during hospitalization should be considered for long-term cardiology follow-up, ambulatory ECG monitoring, and regular echocardiography. Moreover, high-risk individuals with biomarker, ECG, and echocardiographic changes may warrant further investigations such as CT coronary angiogram, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging, or coronary angiography to rule out ischemic heart disease (Fig. 2).

	Indicates a myocardial infarction	Signs against myocardial infarction
Anamnesis	chest pain	no symptoms
	ischemic heart disease	no ischemic heart disease
	symptoms of acute heart failure	
ECG changes	ST segment elevation/depression	no signs of acute changes
	new pathological Q waves	
	new LBBB, RBBB or AV block	
	malignant arrhythmia	
Troponin	sudden high elevation with subsequent	negative or stationary elevation
	fall of levels of troponin	
Echocardiography	new regional wall motion abnormality	no abnormality
Coronarography	acute closure or critical stenosis	without significant stenosis

Table 1. Diagnosing patients for myocardial infarction with acute stroke



Figure 2. Steps for detecting and managing cardiac complications after acute stroke.

2. Hypothesis and aim of work

Hypothesis:

Acute stroke can cause myocardial injury that is associated with worse patients outcome.

Aims:

- 1. Analyse dynamic changes of specific biochemical markers of myocardial injury and their effect on outcome.
- 2. Evaluate subclinical electrocardiographic and echocardiographic changes, prevalence and impact on outcome.

## 3. Population and methodology

## 3.1. Study design and patients

The study population consisted of consecutive patients after AIS who were admitted in the Department of Neurology, University Hospital Kralovske Vinohrady, Prague between August 2020 and August 2022. Inclusion criteria were AIS diagnosed on clinical and non-contrast head CT results, supplemented by CT angiography or magnetic resonance. All available clinical data and other predictor variables (demographics, hemodynamics, and blood results) were obtained. Demographic features and clinical information were collected and included age, gender, smoking, previous stroke, or transient ischemic attack (TIA), hypertension, diabetes mellitus, renal impairment (plasma creatinine > 134 mmol/L) and cardiac diseases (coronary artery disease, heart failure and atrial fibrillation). Standard neurologic examination was performed, stroke severity was assessed using the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS) at the time of admission, defined with the scale: no stroke symptoms (0), minor (1-4), moderate (5-15), moderate to severe (16-20), and severe (21-42). Functional outcome was evaluated using the modified Rankin Scale (mRS) including death within the first 90 days, defined as the categories: no symptoms (0), no disability despite symptoms (1), slight disability (2), moderate (3), moderate to severe (4), severe (5), and death (6).

In our study, according to the fourth universal definition of myocardial infarction (MI), we divided patients after AIS into 3 groups: "no injury" - defined as negative hs-cTnI, "acute injury" – defined by elevated hs-cTnI values above the 99<sup>th</sup> percentile upper reference limit (URL) and occurrence of the rise and/or fall of cardiac troponin values >20% and "chronic injury" defined by elevated hs-cTnI above URL, but without subsequent change >20%. Cut off in our hospital for hs-cTnI elevation is 53 ng/l for men and 34 ng/ml for women. Exclusion criteria at admission included history of acute myocardial infarction, severe valve disease, heart failure with reduced ejection fraction, patients less than 18 years. The study

was approved by the local Ethics Committee, and written informed content was obtained from each patient. The study protocol conforms to the ethical guidelines of the 1975 Declaration of Helsinki.

## 3.2. Laboratory analysis

Venous blood samples were obtained from patients within the first 48 hours: at the time of admission,  $24 \pm 12$  and  $48 \pm 12$ hours later. Analysis for plasmatic levels of hs-cTnI, NT-proBNP, Copeptin, TRAIL, and GDF-15 was performed at these time points. Collected blood was separated by centrifugation of the blood (3500 rpm, 15 min) and afterward stored at -70°C before analysis. Serum levels were measured using a commercially available enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN), following the manufacturer's instructions and analysed with an ELISA reader. Moreover, haematology (e.g., haemoglobin level, leukocyte count, and platelet count) and standard biochemistry analysis including potassium, creatinine and CRP levels were obtained at the same timeframe.

## 3.3. Electrocardiogram and Echocardiography

Twelve-lead ECGs were obtained at the time of admission,  $24 \pm 12$  hours later,  $48 \pm 12$  hours later, and at the discharge of the patients by the nurses. The ECGs were analysed by one cardiologist who was blinded to all clinical data. The following changes were recorded when abnormal: atrial fibrillation (AF), atrial flutter, sinus tachycardia: HR > 100/min, sinus bradycardia: HR < 60/min, atrioventricular block, first-, second-, and third-degree, ventricular tachycardia (more than three beats of ventricular origin), ectopic ventricular beats, ST-elevation, ST-depression, isoform T-wave, inverted T-wave, U-wave, and QTc > 0.45s for men and >0.46s for women. Standard echocardiographic examination was performed within the first 7 days of hospitalization if patients were eligible to 35

determine left ventricular function and regional wall motion abnormality, moreover global longitudinal strain was assessed if the image quality was sufficient.

## 3.4. Statistical analysis

According to our aims following endpoints were assessed – elevation or decrease in biochemical markers, ECG changes, myocardial injury defined according to fourth universal definition of myocardial infarction (MI). Categorical variables were documented as frequencies or counts, expressed as percentages. The distribution of continuous data was assessed using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Continuous variables were presented in graphs and tables as the mean and standard deviation if they followed a normal distribution. Parameters deviating from normality were subjected to analysis using the Mann-Whitney U test or the Kruskal-Wallis test, and the results were conveyed as the median. For continuous variables exhibiting a normal distribution, Student's t-test was employed, and the findings were described as the mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. To discern differences between categorical variables, a chi-square test or Fisher's exact test was applied. Statistical significance was determined at a level of p < 0.05. Survival analyses were estimated by the Kaplan-Meier method and compared by the log-rank test. Statistical analyses were performed primarily in IBM SPSS Statistics version 26.

## 4. Results

# 4.1. Dynamic changes of specific biochemical markers of myocardial injury and their effect on outcome.

We enrolled a total of 217 patients, with 118 being male. The mean age of the patients was  $70.3 \pm 12.5$  years. Within our cohort, 73% of patients received reperfusion therapy, with 65 undergoing mechanical thrombectomy and 146
receiving intravenous thrombolysis. Common comorbidities included arterial hypertension, dyslipidaemia, type 2 diabetes mellitus, and atrial fibrillation. The majority of patients were admitted within 12 hours of symptom onset. In analysis, biochemical markers were assessed at the time of admission,  $24 \pm 12$  and  $48 \pm 12$  hours later. Hs-cTnI was assessed in all 217 consecutive patients, TRAIL was consecutively assessed in 120 patients with afterwards published article. NT-proBNP, GDF-15 and Copeptin were consecutively assessed in 177 patients.

4.1.1. Hs-cTnI

## Myocardial injury in patients after acute ischemic stroke

Among the 217 patients, 59 had elevated hs-cTnI levels above the reference values (>53 ng/ml for men, >34 ng/ml for women), accounting for 27.2%. Those with myocardial injury were older (76.4  $\pm$  12.6 vs. 68.2  $\pm$  9.9, P < 0.001). Within our cohort, 158 patients (72,8%) exhibited no myocardial injury, 34 patients (15.7%) presented with acute myocardial injury, and 25 patients (11.5%) displayed chronic myocardial injury during the acute phase following stroke (Fig. 3a). Notably, a higher proportion of female patients, compared to male patients, presented with both acute and chronic injuries (P=0.015) (Fig. 3b). Analysing treatment strategies, 35.4% of patients after mechanical thrombectomy and 28.8% of patients after intravenous thrombolysis exhibited elevated hs-cTnI levels, with no discernible association between treatment strategy (p=0.34) (Fig. 3c). Patients with myocardial injury had a higher prevalence of comorbidities such as diabetes mellitus, coronary artery disease (CAD), atrial fibrillation, and renal insufficiency. In the group without injury, 77.8% presented with minor to moderate stroke (NIHSS 1-15), compared to 61% in patients with injury. Moreover, 14% of patients without injury presented with moderate to severe or severe stroke (NIHSS 16-42), in contrast to 38% in patients with injury (p=0.001).



**Figure 3.** Myocardial injury in patients after Acute ischemic stroke: (A) prevalence of acute and chronic myocardial injury after AIS; (B) Gender differences; (C) Different treatment strategies and prevalence of myocardial injury in patients after AIS.

Moreover, multivariate regression analysis identified variables independently associated with hs-cTnI elevation in patients with acute ischemic stroke (AIS), as summarized (Tab. 2). Statistically significant variables linked to hs-cTnI elevation included CRP>10mg/ml (P=0.048, OR 2.657, 95% CI 1.009-6.996), type 2 diabetes mellitus (P=0.0025, OR 4.809, 95% CI 1.738-13.308), NIHSS>16 (P=0.013, OR 3.686, 95% CI 1.315-10.335), and age>75 (P=0.02, OR 3.198, 95% CI 1.166-8.773).

Variable	OR 95% CI	P-value
CRP≥10	2.657 (1.009, 6.996)	0.048
Type 2.DM	4.809 (1.738, 13.308)	0.0025
Atrial fibrillation	2.048 (0.758, 5.533)	0.16
CAD	0.875 (0.154, 4.972)	0.88
NIHSS≥16	3.686 (1.315, 10.335)	0.013
Renal insufficiency	0.494 (0.069, 3.513)	0.48
Age≥75	3.198 (1.166, 8.773)	0.02

**Table 2.** Multivariable regression analysis of variables associated with hs-cTnI elevation. CRP- C-reactive protein (mg/ml), DM-Diabetes mellitus, CAD-coronary artery disease, eGFR-estimated glomerular filtration rate; NIHSS-National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale.

Hs-cTnI is associated with stroke severity, worse outcome and death in AIS.

We conducted an analysis to examine the correlation between acute and chronic injuries and their association with functional disability or mortality. In the univariate analysis, we found that chronic injuries were linked to increased mortality at both 30 days (P = 0.006, OR 4.424, 95% CI 1.542-12.693) and 90 days (P = 0.001, OR 4.514, 95% CI 1.809-11.267). Additionally, acute injuries exhibited a more pronounced association with mortality at both 30 days (P < 0.001, OR 6.5059, 95% CI 2.666-15.87) and 90 days (P < 0.001, OR 4.647, 95% CI 2.029-10.639). Furthermore, patients with elevated hs-cTnI levels demonstrated an increased likelihood of an unfavourable outcome (mRS 90days  $\geq$ 4) in both chronic (P = 0.004, OR 2.9625, 95% CI 1.4072-6.2366) and acute injuries (P = 0.011, OR 2.4688, 95% CI 1.2318 to 4.9477) at 90 days. Stroke severity was associated with both chronic (P = 0.05, OR 2.3407, 95% CI 1.0112, 5.4182) and acute myocardial injuries (P = 0.02, OR 2.4096, 95% CI 1.1447, 5.0721) (Tab. 3). The Kaplan Meier

survival curve demonstrated a higher all-cause mortality in cases of acute and chronic myocardial injuries (P < 0.001) (Fig. 4).

А.	No injury, n=158	Chronic injury, n=25	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Death				
30 days	10	7	4.424 (1.5419, 12.6931)	0.006
90 days	14	10	4.514 (1.8087, 11.2669)	0.001
Unfavourable outcome				
mRS 90days≥4	49	17	2.963 (1.4072, 6.2366)	0.004
Stroke severity				
NIHSS≥16	27	10	2.341 (1.0112, 5.4182)	0.05
В.	No injury, n=158	Acute injury, n=34	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
B. Death	No injury, n=158	Acute injury, n=34	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
B. Death 30 days	No injury, n=158	Acute injury, n=34	Unadjusted OR (95% CI) 6.506 (2.666, 15.876)	P value <0.001
B. Death 30 days 90 days	No injury, n=158	Acute injury, n=34	Unadjusted OR (95% CI) 6.506 (2.666, 15.876) 4.647 (2.029, 10.639)	P value <0.001 <0.001
B. Death 30 days 90 days Unfavourable outcome	No injury, n=158 10 14	Acute injury, n=34 14 14	Unadjusted OR (95% CI) 6.506 (2.666, 15.876) 4.647 (2.029, 10.639)	P value <0.001 <0.001
B. Death 30 days 90 days Unfavourable outcome mRS 90days ≥4	No injury, n=158	Acute injury, n=34	Unadjusted OR (95% CI) 6.506 (2.666, 15.876) 4.647 (2.029, 10.639) 2.469 (1.232, 4.948)	P value <0.001 <0.001 0.011
B. Death 30 days 90 days Unfavourable outcome mRS 90days ≥4 Stroke severity	No injury, n=158	Acute injury, n=34	Unadjusted OR (95% CI) 6.506 (2.666, 15.876) 4.647 (2.029, 10.639) 2.469 (1.232, 4.948)	P value <0.001 <0.001 0.011

Table 3. Severity and prognosis in patients with and without myocardial injury



**Figure 4.** Kaplan-Meier survival curves comparing no injury, chronic injury, and acute injury in patients after acute ischemic stroke.

## 4.1.2. NT-proBNP

*Elevated NT-proBNP predicts worse outcome and mortality in patients after acute ischemic stroke.* 

To determine levels of NT-proBNP, blood samples were collected from 177 patients upon admission, as well as at 24 and 48 hours thereafter. Of the cohort, 82 patients (46.3%) exhibited elevated NT-proBNP (>125 pg/ml), and 34 patients (19.2%) presented with more pronounced elevation (>450 pg/ml). Common comorbidities in patients with elevated NT-proBNP included arterial hypertension, dyslipidaemia, type 2 diabetes mellitus, and atrial fibrillation. In our analysis, we identified a correlation between elevated NT-proBNP levels and unfavourable outcomes, as assessed by the modified Rankin Scale (mRS) at 90 days (p < 0.001), as well as with all-cause mortality at 30 days (p = 0.001) and 90 days (p < 0.001) (Tab. 4).

The Kaplan-Meier survival curve underscored significantly higher allcause mortality in patients with elevated NT-proBNP (p < 0.001), with no discernible difference between elevations >125 pg/ml and >450 pg/ml (p = 0.14). Survival analysis indicated a near-significant association between patients with NTproBNP >125 pg/ml and a subsequent >20% change in value compared to those with elevated NT-proBNP without a subsequent >20% change (Fig. 5). Additionally, a connection with stroke severity, evaluated by the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale (NIHSS), was observed (p = 0.005) (Tab. 4). The findings suggest that elevated NT-proBNP is linked to stroke severity, unfavourable functional outcomes, and short-term mortality in patients following acute ischemic stroke.

A	NT-proBNP>125pg/ml, n=82	NT-proBNP <125pg/ml, n=95	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Death				
30 days	19	5	5.4286 (1.9256 to 15.3038)	0.001
90 days	22	6	5.4389 (2.0820 to 14.2082)	<.001
Unfavourable outcome mRS>3				
90 days	47	22	4.4558 (2.3329 to 8.5106)	<.001
Stroke severity				
NIHSS≥16	27	14	2.8403 (1.3678 to 5.8980)	0.005
В	NT-proBNP <u>Δ</u> >20%, n=58	NT-proBNP Δ <20%, n=24	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Death				
30 days	15	4	1.7442 (0.5129 to 5.9310)	0.37
90 days	18	4	2.2500 (0.6715 to 7.5386)	0.19
Unfavourable outcome mRS>3				
90 days	35	12	1.5217(0.5840 to 3.9649)	0.39
Stroke severity				
NIHSS≥16	19	8	0.9744(0.3547 to 2.6764)	0.96

**Table 4.** Association between elevated levels of NT-proBNP with stroke severity and short-term prognosis in patients after AIS: (A) Elevated NT-proBNP at baseline; (B) Elevated NT-proBNP>125pg/ml at baseline and occurrence of the rise and/or fall of cardiac troponin values >20% vs. elevated NT-proBNP, but without subsequent change >20%.



**(**a)



**Figure 5.** Association between NT-proBNP and all-cause mortality. Kaplan-Meier event rate curves showing cumulative incidence of death according to baseline NT-proBNP (a) and relationship between elevated NT-proBNP>125pg/ml at baseline with occurrence of the rise and/or fall of NT-proBNP values >20% vs. elevated NT-proBNP, but without subsequent change >20% (b).

## 4.1.3. Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL)

## Characteristics of TRAIL and its dynamic changes after acute stroke

Figure 8 illustrates the TRAIL values at various time points within the initial 48 hours for patients diagnosed with Acute Ischemic Stroke (AIS) and Intracerebral Hemorrhage (ICH). During the first 48 hours of hospitalization, the average TRAIL level was 72.58±32.81 pg/ml for the AIS group and 55.83±30.66 pg/ml for the ICH group.

The mean TRAIL level exhibited a decline within the initial 24 hours of hospitalization, followed by an increase on the second day. Notably, the lowest 43 TRAIL levels for both groups were observed on day 1, with mean levels of  $68.73\pm33.42$  pg/ml for the AIS group and  $50.12\pm27.35$  pg/ml for the ICH group. A comparison between the AIS and ICH groups revealed that TRAIL levels were lower in the ICH group, showing significant differences on day 1 (p=0.03) and day 2 (p=0.034) (Fig. 8).



**Figure 8.** TRAIL levels during first 48 hours of hospitalization in patients after acute ischemic stroke and intracerebral hemorrhage.

## TRAIL is associated with stroke severity and worse neurological outcome in AIS

In the context of acute ischemic stroke (AIS), individuals with moderate to severe and severe strokes (NIHSS 16-42) displayed reduced TRAIL levels compared to those with minor to moderate strokes (73.1 pg/ml vs. 51.3 pg/ml, p=0.003) (Fig. 9a). Notably, we identified a correlation between lower TRAIL levels and the presence of moderate to severe and severe strokes (NIHSS 16-42) on day 1 (p=0.044) (Fig. 10c). Examining the 90-day modified Rankin Scale (mRS) score for functional disability, patients facing a more unfavorable outcome or mortality (mRS 90 5-6) exhibited lower TRAIL levels (72.6 pg/ml vs. 43.1 pg/ml, p<0.001) (Fig 9b). This association persisted for severe disability or death on both 44 day 1 (p<0.0022) and day 2 (p<0.044) (Fig. 10d). Furthermore, a lower TRAIL level on day 1 was linked to mortality at 90 days (p=0.009). In the intracerebral hemorrhage (ICH) group, no significant association was observed between lower TRAIL levels and worse functional outcomes on day 0 (p=0.58), day 1 (p=0.24), and day 2 (p=0.59), although the patient frequency was low. Notably, no significant association was found between lower TRAIL levels and delayed hospital admission beyond 4.5 hours (12.5%, p=0.49), 12 hours (1%, p=0.48), or with wake-up strokes (7.4%, p=0.58).



**Figure 9.** Association between TRAIL levels on day 1 and NIHSS score and mRS at 90 days in patients after AIS. (a) Association between TRAIL level and NIHSS score; (b) Association between TRAIL level and mRS at 90days;

## TRAIL and markers of myocardial injury in patients after acute stroke

In the AIS group, a correlation was identified between lower TRAIL levels and elevated NT-proBNP at admission (p=0.039), after 24 hours (p=0.043), and 48 hours (p=0.023) (Fig. 10a). However, no significant association was found between lower TRAIL levels and elevated hs-cTnI (Fig. 10b). The progression of



cardiac markers and changes in TRAIL levels in the ICH group is illustrated in Figure 11a and 11b.

**Figure 10.** Relationship between lower TRAIL level (<64pg/ml) with markers of myocardial injury, stroke severity and functional outcome in AIS. (a) Lower TRAIL and NT-proBNP elevation >125 pg/ml; (b) Lower TRAIL and hs-cTnI elevation >53pg/ml; (c) Lower TRAIL and moderate to severe stroke (NIHSS 16-42); (d) Lower TRAIL and worse functional outcome or death (mRS at 90 day 5-6). The categorical values are given as frequencies and respective percentages.

\* Represents significant result



**Figure 11.** Relationship between TRAIL and markers of myocardial injury in patients after ICH. (a) Association between NT-proBNP and TRAIL; (b) Association between TRAIL and hs-cTnI; Mean values and SD: NT-proBNP day 0:  $150,8 \pm 143,4$ , day 1:  $191,1 \pm 158,9$ , day 2:  $233,7 \pm 276,8$ , TRAIL day 0:  $65,9 \pm 31,7$ , day 1:  $50,1 \pm 27,3$ , day 2:  $51,4 \pm 32,9$ , hs-cTnI day 0:  $20,1 \pm 23,9$ , day 1:  $50,2 \pm 87,8$ , day 2:  $120,1 \pm 349,1$ 

#### 4.1.4. GDF-15

GDF-15 is associated with stroke severity, worse neurological outcome and myocardial injury in AIS

Receiver-operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis was used to determine the diagnostic accuracy and optimal elevation cut-off values of GDF-15 on day 1 for the severity of acute stroke defined by NIHSS score. The optimal cut off in our group was 1776 pg/ml (Sensitivity 0,8, Specificity 0,52).

Between August 2020 and August 2022, 177 patients after AIS were assessed. Elevated GDF-15 was observed in 71 patients (40,1%). In analysis, GDF-15 elevation was associated with myocardial injury (Fig. 12A). Moreover, individuals with moderate to severe and severe strokes (NIHSS 16-42) displayed 47 higher GDF-15 levels compared to those with minor to moderate stroke (Fig. 12B) (Tab. 5). Moreover, we observed a connection between elevated GDF-15 with unfavorable functional outcome evaluated by mRS at 90 days (HR 2.568, 95% CI 1,442 to 4,574, p=0.001) (Tab. 5).



**Figure 12.** Association between elevated levels of GDF-15 with (A) myocardial injury, (B) NIHSS scale.

n=177	<1776 pg/ml (n=106)	> 1776 pg/ml (n=71)	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Death				
90 days	5	19	5.673 (2.025 to 15.891)	0.001
1 year	7	21	4.479 (1.809 to 11.090)	0.0012
Unfavorable outcome				
mRS 90days≥4	25	43	2.568 (1.442 to 4.574)	0.0014
Stroke severity				
NIHSS≥16	16	25	2.3327 (1.163 to 4.678)	0.017

**Table 5.** Association between elevated levels of GDF-15 with stroke severity and short-term prognosis in patients after AIS.

## GDF-15 predicts unfavorable clinical outcome in patients after AIS.

We observed a connection between elevated GDF-15 with all-cause death at 90 days and 1 year (Tab. 7). The Kaplan-Meier survival curve accentuated a significantly elevated all-cause mortality among patients with increased GDF-15 (p < 0.001) (Fig. 14). In multivariate regression analysis elevated GDF-15 was associated with atrial fibrillation and high-sensitive troponin I elevation.



**Figure 13.** Association between elevated levels of GDF-15 with 90-day mortality (A), 1 year mortality (B)



**Figure 14.** Kaplan-Meier event rate curves showing cumulative incidence of death in patients with elevated GDF-15>1776pg/ml

## 4.1.5. Copeptin

## Copeptin predicts unfavorable functional outcome in patients after AIS

We evaluated 177 patients after AIS. Elevated Copeptin was observed in 99 patients (55,9%). In analysis, Copeptin elevation was associated with functional disability evaluated with mRS at 90days on day 1 (Fig. 15A) and with moderate to severe and severe stroke (NIHSS 16-42) (Fig. 15B) at admission and on day 1. However, we did not observe a connection between Copeptin elevation with myocardial injury or year mortality (Fig. 15 C, D). In survival analysis, Kaplan-Meier curve did not confirm association between elevated all-cause mortality among patients with increased Copeptin (Fig. 16).



**Figure 15.** Association between elevated levels of Copeptin with 90-day functional dysability (A), NIHSS scale (B), myocardial injury (C), 1 year mortality (D).



**Figure 16.** Kaplan-Meier event rate curves showing cumulative incidence of death in patients with elevated Copeptin >12 pmol/L.

4.2. Evaluation of subclinical electrocardiographic and echocardiographic changes, prevalence and impact on outcome.

## 4.2.1. ECG changes

Within the electrocardiogram (ECG) analysis, we divided patients into 2 groups – "No injury" and "Injury" according to myocardial injury defined by reference values of hs-cTnI. Prevalent ECG alterations comprised T-wave inversion (21.2%), ST depression (15.2%), QTc prolongation (13.4%), and flat T-wave (12%). The relationship between myocardial injury and ECG changes is presented (Tab. 6). Notably, in patients with myocardial injury, there was an elevated incidence of T-wave inversion (P < 0.001, OR 5.535, 95% CI 2.7894-10.981), ST segment depression (P < 0.001, OR 5.356, 95% CI 2.448-11.72), and QTc prolongation (P = 0.001, OR 3.794, 95% CI 1.709-8.42). Atrial fibrillation (AF) emerged as the predominant arrhythmia, manifesting in nearly one-third of all patients within the initial 48 hours of hospitalization. Among patients with myocardial injury, AF occurred in 40.6% of cases. However, we did not discern any correlation between myocardial injury and the occurrence of atrial fibrillation. Furthermore, no significant distinctions were observed between acute and chronic myocardial injury.

	No injury, n=158	Injury, n=59	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Morphological changes				
T wave inversion	15	31	5.535 (2.7894-10.981)	< 0.001
ST segment depression	11	22	5.356 (2.448-11.72)	< 0.001
QTc prolongation	12	17	3.794 (1.709-8.42)	0.001
Flat T wave	22	4	0.487 (0.161-1.472)	0.2
U wave	8	7	2.343 (0.813-6.747)	0.11
Hyperacute T wave	3	2	1.785 (0.291-10.953)	0.53
Arrythmias				
Atrial fibrillation	45	24	1.4282 (0.8-2.55)	0.23
AV block I. degree	19	5	0.7047 (0.25-1.97)	0.51
RBBB	12	5	1.11 (0.377-3.303)	0.84
Sinus bradycardia	11	4	0.97 (0.298-3.178)	0.96
LAH	5	5	2.68 (0.758-9.585)	0.13
Sinus tachycardia	4	4	2.678 (0.648-11.055)	0.17

**Table 6.** Relationship between ECG changes and myocardial injury in AIS. LAH –

 left anterior hemiblock, RBBB – right bundle branch block

## 4.2.2. Echocardiography/Global longitudinal strain (GLS) analysis

Two-dimensional speckle tracking echocardiography (2D STE) emerges as a valuable tool, providing detailed insights into myocardial strains and early dysfunction detection, surpassing traditional methods like left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) assessment. Studies indicate a strong association between ischemic stroke, heart failure, and adverse outcomes. Post-stroke left ventricular (LV) dysfunction is common, influenced by various factors including neurologic injury, gender, and biomarker levels. Importantly, LV Global Longitudinal Strain (GLS) emerges as a sensitive marker for detecting early myocardial dysfunction, even in patients with preserved LVEF. Research suggests a correlation between stroke severity and LV dysfunction, with even mild impairment detected by 2D STE in the early stages (159, 160).

# *Global longitudinal strain predicts clinical outcome in patients after acute ischemic stroke without left ventricular dysfunction.*

As stated above, global longitudinal strain (GLS) is a sensitive marker of myocardial dysfunction that could help predict risk for future events. In our study, we assessed whether GLS can help predict adverse clinical outcomes in patients after acute ischemic stroke (AIS). Patients without LV dysfunction after AIS were divided into groups according to abnormal GLS (<-15.9%) or normal GLS (>-16%). 155 enrolled patients after AIS had echocardiographic examination, due to image quality or LV impairment, GLS was assessed in 110 patients. In our study, 28 patients (25,6%) had abnormal GLS. After a year follow-up, the overall mortality was more common in patients with abnormal GLS compared to patients with normal GLS (Tab. 7, Fig. 17A). The Kaplan-Meier survival curve accentuated a significantly elevated all-cause mortality among patients with abnormal GLS (Fig 18). Moreover, abnormal GLS was associated with positive hs-cTnI (Fig. 17B), and was connected with unfavorable outcome evaluated by mRS at 90 days (Fig. 17C). At last, severe stroke (NIHSS >15) was not significantly associated with abnormal GLS (HR 2.2121, 95% CI 0.7091 to 6.9009, p = 0.1714) (Tab. 7). In conclusion in patients after AIS, abnormal GLS could be helpful predictor for clinical events and subclinical myocardial injury.



**Figure 17.** Association between abnormal GLS with 1 year mortality (A), hs-cTnI elevation (B), mRS 90 days (C) in patients after acute ischemic stroke.

n=110	GLS≤15,8 % (n=28)	GLS ≥ 15,9 % (n=82)	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	P value
Death				
90 days	3	2	6.67 (1.1497 to 38.6581)	0.034
1 year	6	6	3.45 (1.0127 to 11.7842)	0.048
Unfavorable outcome				
mRS 90days ≥4	11	15	2.89 (1.1260 to 7.4187)	0.027
Stroke severity				
NIHSS≥16	6	9	2.21 (0.7091 to 6.9009)	0.171

**Table 7.** Association between lower GLS with stroke severity and short-termprognosis in patients after AIS.



**Figure 18.** Kaplan-Meier event rate curves showing cumulative incidence of death in patients after ischemic stroke with abnormal Global Longitudinal Strain (GLS)

5. Discussion

The intricate interplay between the cardiovascular and nervous systems in the context of acute cardiac or neurological diseases is a pivotal area of clinical research that has profound implications for patient outcomes. This dissertation elucidates the complex relationship between acute neurological events and subsequent cardiovascular complications, providing insights into both the pathophysiological mechanisms and potential preventive strategies. Acute neurological events, such as strokes, are shown to significantly affect cardiovascular function. These conditions mimic myocardial infarction, making accurate diagnosis challenging yet crucial for appropriate management.

The work highlights the role of widely used biomarkers hs-cTnI and NT-proBNP, which are elevated in response to cardiac stress induced by acute neurological insults. In our work, more than 25% of patients exhibited myocardial

injury according to fourth definition of myocardial injury, from whom 15% of patients presented with dynamic change in hs-cTnI, noting high prevalence of acute myocardial injury. Myocardial injury was linked to both higher short-term mortality and unfavourable functional outcome. Stroke severity was associated both with chronic and acute myocardial injury. Additionally, acute injuries exhibited a more pronounced association with mortality short term. Our results are with accordance with other studies presenting cardiac enzyme elevation in patients after acute neurological diseases (92-94, 96-98). Troponins stand out as highly sensitive and specific biomarkers for detecting myocardial injury, demonstrating its efficacy. However, it is necessary to carefully assess the patient's history of ischemic heart disease and chest pain, especially when sudden circulatory deterioration occurs. Coronary angiography is very safe procedure to exclude the diagnosis of acute myocardial infarction with high certainty, caution is necessary due to the potential for haemorrhagic transformation when administering heparin. Although many stroke patients may not experience myocardial infarction, elevated cardiac enzymes can indicate myocardial injury and higher cardiovascular risk. Of the cohort, more than 65% of patients exhibited elevated NT-proBNP. The findings suggest that elevated NT-proBNP is associated with stroke severity, unfavourable functional outcomes, and short-term mortality in patients following acute ischemic stroke. Interestingly dynamic change is also important regarding patients mortality. However, we did not observe bigger effect in patients with more pronounced elevation comparing to patients with mildly elevated NT-proBNP. Other studies presented analogous or higher prevalence of NT-proBNP and their connection to stroke severity and poor outcome (101-104).

ECGs represent other feasible cost effective way to filter patients at risk, detecting possible myocardial impairment. ECG changes are quite common in patients after AIS, with more pronounced prevalence in patients with myocardial injury. Among most common changes, we detected T-wave inversion (21.2%), ST depression (15.2%), QTc prolongation (13.4%). No significant distinctions were observed between acute and chronic myocardial injury. Our numbers correlate with previous published studies where prevalent ECG changes were for T wave 56

inversion (15-35%), ST depression (25-33%), and a prolonged QT interval (20-35%) (7, 145). Other studies presented connection of prolonged QTc with decreased survival and worse neurological outcome (147). Moreover, associations were also established between ST depression and increased troponin levels (93). Atrial fibrillation (AF) emerged as most common arrhythmia in our work, prevalent in nearly one-third of patients. We did not observe any correlation between myocardial injury and the occurrence of atrial fibrillation. Atrial fibrillation, specifically, poses a risk for secondary complications such as ventricular tachycardia, heart failure, or cardiac death (146).

Regarding echocardiographic findings, global longitudinal strain (GLS) is a sensitive marker of myocardial dysfunction that could help predict risk for future events. Our findings suggest that stroke severity is not associated with abnormal GLS. However, we confirmed close relationship with positive hs-cTnI and connection with unfavourable outcome evaluated by mRS at 90 days. Moreover, patients with impaired GLS had higher overall mortality. LV Global Longitudinal Strain (GLS) emerges as a sensitive marker for detecting early myocardial dysfunction, even in patients with preserved LVEF. Findings suggests a correlation between stroke severity and LV dysfunction, with even mild impairment detected by 2D STE in the early stages. Abnormal GLS could be helpful predictor for clinical events and subclinical myocardial injury. This underscores the importance of integrated care approaches that consider echocardiographic examination in patients presenting with acute neurological events.

Our study underscores the importance of a careful assessment of patients to differentiate whether observed changes stem from neurological alterations or concomitant coronary artery disease. Dynamic ST segment changes, malignant arrhythmias, and fluctuations in cardiac enzyme levels suggest potential myocardial infarctions. However, these changes do not necessarily indicate the presence of a myocardial infarction but rather signify an elevated cardiovascular risk. Comprehensive evaluation, including early echocardiographic assessments to exclude wall motion abnormalities, is crucial for these patients. Patients exhibiting abnormalities during hospitalization should be considered for long-term cardiology 57 follow-up, ambulatory ECG monitoring, and regular echocardiography. Additionally, high-risk individuals with such changes may warrant further investigations, including CT coronary angiography, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging, or coronary angiography, to rule out ischemic heart disease.

Regarding novel biomarkers, findings position TRAIL levels as a significant prognostic indicator, with lower levels indicating a poorer prognosis a correlation consistently observed in prior studies suggesting an increased risk of mortality. Various investigations have established a relationship between lower TRAIL levels and heightened mortality risk, especially in the context of cardiovascular diseases (115, 161). Our study further contributes to the understanding of TRAIL dynamics in acute stroke, revealing a consistent pattern of decrease in the acute phase, reaching its lowest levels within the first 24 hours of hospitalization, followed by a subsequent increase. In exploring the mechanisms by which TRAIL operates in the pathophysiology of stroke, we propose that cardiomyocyte injury may be influenced by autonomic dysfunction and elevated catecholamine levels, potentially leading to a decrease in TRAIL levels through the beta-adrenergic receptor. This novel insight suggests a complex interplay between TRAIL, autonomic dysregulation, and cardiovascular alterations.

The precise role of GDF-15 is not yet fully elucidated; however, it is primarily linked to metabolic regulation (122). It plays a significant part in the regulation of inflammation and both pro- and anti-apoptotic mechanisms within damaged and diseased tissues. Inflammatory conditions notably increase the expression levels of GDF-15 (123). Elevated GDF-15 levels are frequently observed in patients following acute ischemic stroke (AIS). Our study found that such elevations were associated with myocardial injury, poor functional outcomes, and all-cause mortality. Additionally, individuals suffering from more severe strokes exhibited higher levels of GDF-15. GDF-15 is becoming recognized as a biomarker for cardiometabolic risk and overall disease burden. Individuals with stable ischemic heart disease, acute coronary syndromes, heart failure (129), or atrial fibrillation (130) show elevated serum concentrations of GDF-15. These

levels serve as a promising indicator of adverse cardiovascular outcomes, providing predictive information that is independent of traditional risk factors.

Because Copeptin levels are positively linked to the severity of illness and eventual outcome, it has been suggested as a prognostic indicator in acute conditions. Apart from its documented connection with cardiac disease, copeptin appears to hold significance in various realms within cardiovascular health. A recent study highlighted elevated copeptin levels in individuals suffering from ischemic stroke. In our analysis, Copeptin elevation was associated with functional disability evaluated with mRS at 90days and with severe strokes, what is with accordance with other studies (141, 142). Even though, in other studies heightened copeptin levels upon admission correlate significantly with unfavourable outcomes and increase the risk of all-cause mortality, we did not confirm this result (141-144).

It is essential to acknowledge the limitations of our study. The study involves a sample size of 217 patients, which, while adequate for preliminary findings, may not be sufficiently large to generalize the results to a broader population. The study population is limited to patients from a single hospital, which may not represent the broader demographics and clinical characteristics seen in other regions or countries. Moreover, there is variability in the types of reperfusion therapies administered, which might introduce biases. Different treatments can have distinct impacts on biomarkers and outcomes. The study primarily focuses on the acute phase following a stroke, potentially overlooking long-term cardiovascular and neurological interactions and outcomes. At last, the variability in biomarker levels due to external factors (e.g., pre-existing conditions, medications) is not fully controlled, which could affect the study's conclusions.

## 6. Conclusion

In conclusion, the dissertation's findings emphasize the significance of a multidisciplinary approach in managing patients with acute neurological events due to the profound impact these events have on cardiovascular health. The

identified correlation between neurological severity and cardiac injury points out the necessity for vigilant cardiovascular monitoring in these patients. Preventive strategies should include aggressive management of traditional cardiovascular risk factors, such as hypertension and diabetes, which are prevalent in this patient population and contribute to the risk of cardiac complications. Implementing strategies that focus on early detection and management of cardiac complications could significantly improve clinical outcomes. Additionally, the use of biomarkers for early identification of cardiac injury could facilitate timely and targeted interventions, potentially mitigating the adverse outcomes associated with the heart-brain interplay. Biomarkers functions are intricate and context-dependent, impacting diverse pathways in different cell types and pathological situations. Our study reinforces the significance of negative prognostic marker for all-cause mortality and worse clinical outcomes following pathological processes. Notably, it sheds light on potentials as a predictors of stroke severity and poor short-term outcomes. Ultimately, this dissertation advances our understanding of the bidirectional influences between the nervous and cardiovascular systems during acute medical events. It calls for ongoing research to further delineate the mechanisms driving these interactions and to develop optimized therapeutic strategies that address the complexities of neuro-cardiological interplay.

# 7. Summary/Souhrn

## Summary

Acute stroke can trigger various cardiac abnormalities, including arrhythmias, ventricular dysfunction, myocardial infarction, or sudden cardiac death. These issues often stem from disruptions in the autonomic nervous system (ANS). These conditions exhibit similar electrocardiogram (ECG) changes, cardiac function alterations, and elevated or decreased biomarkers. Our study focused on the interplay between the cardiovascular and the nervous system in acute stroke. In first part of the study we analysed dynamic changes of specific selected biochemical markers including hs-cTnI, NT-proBNP, Copeptin, GDF-15, TRAIL in patients after acute stroke and its association with stroke severity, impact on the short-term outcome, and prevalence of cardiovascular involvement. In second part we evaluated subclinical electrocardiographic and echocardiographic changes, prevalence and impact on outcome. Results showed that changes in some biomarkers were associated with higher mortality, functional disability and stroke severity. Moreover, ECG changes were associated with subclinical myocardial injury. Regarding echocardiography, in global longitudinal strain analysis, lower strain was associated with higher mortality and disability. Results show that patients with subclinical myocardial impairment are at higher risk after stroke. This could help us identify these patients to offer them throughout cardiologic examination.

## Souhrn

Akutní cévní mozková příhoda může vyvolat různé srdeční abnormality, včetně arytmií, dysfunkce komor, infarktu myokardu nebo náhlé srdeční smrti. Tyto problémy často pramení z narušení autonomního nervového systému (ANS). Tyto stavy se prezentují změnami na elektrokardiogramu (EKG), změnami srdečních funkcí a zvýšenou nebo sníženou hladinou biomarkerů. Naše studie se zaměřila na vzájemné působení kardiovaskulárního a nervového systému při akutní cévní mozkové příhodě. V první části studie jsme analyzovali dynamické změny specifických biochemických markerů, včetně hs-cTnI, NT-proBNP, Copeptinu, GDF-15, TRAIL, u pacientů po akutní cévní mozkové a jejich spojení se závažností iktu, dopadem na krátkodobý osud a prevalencí kardiovaskulárního poškození. Ve druhé části jsme hodnotili subklinické elektrokardiografické a echokardiografické změny, jejich prevalenci a dopad na osud pacientů. Výsledky ukázaly, že změny některých biomarkerů byly spojeny s vyšší mortalitou, funkčním postižením a závažností mozkové příhody. Navíc, EKG změny byly spojeny se subklinickým poškozením myokardu. Pokud jde o echokardiografii, analýza globálního longitudinálního strainu ukázala, že nižší strain byl spojen s vyšší mortalitou a postižením. Výsledky naznačují, že pacienti se subklinickým poškozením myokardu jsou po cévní mozkové příhodě ve vyšším riziku. To by nám mohlo pomoci identifikovat tyto pacienty a nabídnout jim komplexní kardiologické vyšetření.

# 8. Literature

1. Thayer JF, Lane RD. Claude Bernard and the heart-brain connection: further elaboration of a model of neurovisceral integration. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2009;33(2):81-8.

2. Goldstein DS, Kopin IJ. Evolution of concepts of stress. Stress. 2007;10(2):109-20.

3. Levy AG. Sudden Death under Light Chloroform Anaesthesia. Proc R Soc Med. 1914;7(Sect Anaesth):57-84.

4. J. Beattie GRBaCNHL. Physiological and anatomical evidence for the existence of nerve tracts connecting the hypothalamus with spinal sympathetic centres. Royal Society. 1930.

5. Burch GE, Meyers R, Abildskov JA. A new electrocardiographic pattern observed in cerebrovascular accidents. Circulation. 1954;9(5):719-23.

6. Dimant J, Grob D. Electrocardiographic changes and myocardial damage in patients with acute cerebrovascular accidents. Stroke. 1977;8(4):448-55.

7. Christensen H, Fogh Christensen A, Boysen G. Abnormalities on ECG and telemetry predict stroke outcome at 3 months. J Neurol Sci. 2005;234(1-2):99-103.

8. Frontera JA, Parra A, Shimbo D, Fernandez A, Schmidt JM, Peter P, et al. Cardiac arrhythmias after subarachnoid hemorrhage: risk factors and impact on outcome. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2008;26(1):71-8.

9. Teramoto T. [Leading role of Framingham Heart Study in the epidemiology on cardiovascular diseases]. Nihon Rinsho. 2006;64 Suppl 9:50-8.

10. Wolf PA, Abbott RD, Kannel WB. Atrial fibrillation as an independent risk factor for stroke: the Framingham Study. Stroke. 1991;22(8):983-8.

11. Global, regional, and national burden of stroke, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet Neurol. 2019;18(5):439-58.

12. Gunnoo T, Hasan N, Khan MS, Slark J, Bentley P, Sharma P. Quantifying the risk of heart disease following acute ischaemic stroke: a meta-analysis of over 50,000 participants. BMJ Open. 2016;6(1):e009535.

13. Soros P, Hachinski V. Cardiovascular and neurological causes of sudden death after ischaemic stroke. Lancet Neurol. 2012;11(2):179-88.

14. Li Y, Fitzgibbons TP, McManus DD, Goddeau RP, Jr., Silver B, Henninger N. Left Ventricular Ejection Fraction and Clinically Defined Heart Failure to Predict 90-Day Functional Outcome After Ischemic Stroke. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2019;28(2):371-80.

15. Junttila E, Vaara M, Koskenkari J, Ohtonen P, Karttunen A, Raatikainen P, et al. Repolarization abnormalities in patients with subarachnoid and intracerebral hemorrhage: predisposing factors and association with outcome. Anesth Analg. 2013;116(1):190-7.

16. Silvani A, Calandra-Buonaura G, Dampney RA, Cortelli P. Brain-heart interactions: physiology and clinical implications. Philos Trans A Math Phys Eng Sci. 2016;374(2067).

17. Liaudet L, Calderari B, Pacher P. Pathophysiological mechanisms of catecholamine and cocaine-mediated cardiotoxicity. Heart Fail Rev. 2014;19(6):815-24.

18. Guo R, Hu N, Kandadi MR, Ren J. Facilitated ethanol metabolism promotes cardiomyocyte contractile dysfunction through autophagy in murine hearts. Autophagy. 2012;8(4):593-608.

19. Li W, Yang J, Lyu Q, Wu G, Lin S, Yang Q, et al. Taurine attenuates isoproterenol-induced H9c2 cardiomyocytes hypertrophy by improving antioxidative ability and inhibiting calpain-1-mediated apoptosis. Mol Cell Biochem. 2020;469(1-2):119-32.

20. Lin KH, Kuo WW, Shibu MA, Day CH, Hsieh YL, Chung LC, et al. E2/ER beta Enhances Calcineurin Protein Degradation and PI3K/Akt/MDM2 Signal Transduction to Inhibit ISO-Induced Myocardial Cell Apoptosis. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(4).

21. Ren J, Wold LE. Measurement of Cardiac Mechanical Function in Isolated Ventricular Myocytes from Rats and Mice by Computerized Video-Based Imaging. Biol Proced Online. 2001;3:43-53.

22. Zhou H, Wang J, Zhu P, Hu S, Ren J. Ripk3 regulates cardiac microvascular reperfusion injury: The role of IP3R-dependent calcium overload, XO-mediated oxidative stress and F-action/filopodia-based cellular migration. Cell Signal. 2018;45:12-22.

23. Xu HX, Cui SM, Zhang YM, Ren J. Mitochondrial Ca(2+) regulation in the etiology of heart failure: physiological and pathophysiological implications. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2020;41(10):1301-9.

24. Bencivenga L, Liccardo D, Napolitano C, Visaggi L, Rengo G, Leosco D. beta-Adrenergic Receptor Signaling and Heart Failure: From Bench to Bedside. Heart Fail Clin. 2019;15(3):409-19.

25. Liu C, Ke P, Zhang J, Zhang X, Chen X. Protein Kinase Inhibitor Peptide as a Tool to Specifically Inhibit Protein Kinase A. Front Physiol. 2020;11:574030.

26. Xu S, Wang P, Zhang H, Gong G, Gutierrez Cortes N, Zhu W, et al. CaMKII induces permeability transition through Drp1 phosphorylation during chronic beta-AR stimulation. Nat Commun. 2016;7:13189.

27. Zhang X, Szeto C, Gao E, Tang M, Jin J, Fu Q, et al. Cardiotoxic and cardioprotective features of chronic beta-adrenergic signaling. Circ Res. 2013;112(3):498-509.

28. Fazal L, Laudette M, Paula-Gomes S, Pons S, Conte C, Tortosa F, et al. Multifunctional Mitochondrial Epac1 Controls Myocardial Cell Death. Circ Res. 2017;120(4):645-57.

 Santin Y, Fazal L, Sainte-Marie Y, Sicard P, Maggiorani D, Tortosa F, et al. Mitochondrial 4-HNE derived from MAO-A promotes mitoCa(2+) overload in chronic postischemic cardiac remodeling. Cell Death Differ. 2020;27(6):1907-23.
 Haskova P, Jansova H, Bures J, Machacek M, Jirkovska A, Franz KJ, et al. Cardioprotective effects of iron chelator HAPI and ROS-activated boronate prochelator BHAPI against catecholamine-induced oxidative cellular injury. Toxicology. 2016;371:17-28.

31. Li Q, Wu S, Li SY, Lopez FL, Du M, Kajstura J, et al. Cardiac-specific overexpression of insulin-like growth factor 1 attenuates aging-associated cardiac

diastolic contractile dysfunction and protein damage. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2007;292(3):H1398-403.

32. Ren J, Anversa P. The insulin-like growth factor I system: physiological and pathophysiological implication in cardiovascular diseases associated with metabolic syndrome. Biochem Pharmacol. 2015;93(4):409-17.

33. Ren J, Wu NN, Wang S, Sowers JR, Zhang Y. Obesity cardiomyopathy: evidence, mechanisms, and therapeutic implications. Physiol Rev. 2021;101(4):1745-807.

34. Liu L, Zhang Z, Xing D. Cell death via mitochondrial apoptotic pathway due to activation of Bax by lysosomal photodamage. Free Radic Biol Med. 2011;51(1):53-68.

35. Thakur A, Alam MJ, Ajayakumar MR, Ghaskadbi S, Sharma M, Goswami SK. Norepinephrine-induced apoptotic and hypertrophic responses in H9c2 cardiac myoblasts are characterized by different repertoire of reactive oxygen species generation. Redox Biol. 2015;5:243-52.

36. Wu X, Li M, Chen SQ, Li S, Guo F. Pin1 facilitates isoproterenol-induced cardiac fibrosis and collagen deposition by promoting oxidative stress and activating the MEK1/2-ERK1/2 signal transduction pathway in rats. Int J Mol Med. 2018;41(3):1573-83.

37. Ning BB, Zhang Y, Wu DD, Cui JG, Liu L, Wang PW, et al. Luteolin-7diglucuronide attenuates isoproterenol-induced myocardial injury and fibrosis in mice. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2017;38(3):331-41.

38. Zaki SM, Abdalla IL, Sadik AOE, Mohamed EA, Kaooh S. Protective Role of N-Acetylcysteine on Isoprenaline-Induced Myocardial Injury: Histological, Immunohistochemical and Morphometric Study. Cardiovasc Toxicol. 2018;18(1):9-23.

39. Behonick GS, Novak MJ, Nealley EW, Baskin SI. Toxicology update: the cardiotoxicity of the oxidative stress metabolites of catecholamines (aminochromes). J Appl Toxicol. 2001;21 Suppl 1:S15-22.

40. Remiao F, Milhazes N, Borges F, Carvalho F, Bastos ML, Lemos-Amado F, et al. Synthesis and analysis of aminochromes by HPLC-photodiode array. Adrenochrome evaluation in rat blood. Biomed Chromatogr. 2003;17(1):6-13.

41. Remiao F, Carvalho M, Carmo H, Carvalho F, Bastos ML. Cu2+-induced isoproterenol oxidation into isoprenochrome in adult rat calcium-tolerant cardiomyocytes. Chem Res Toxicol. 2002;15(6):861-9.

42. Costa VM, Carvalho F, Bastos ML, Carvalho RA, Carvalho M, Remiao F. Contribution of catecholamine reactive intermediates and oxidative stress to the pathologic features of heart diseases. Curr Med Chem. 2011;18(15):2272-314.

43. Yang J, Wang Z, Chen DL. Shikonin ameliorates isoproterenol (ISO)induced myocardial damage through suppressing fibrosis, inflammation, apoptosis and ER stress. Biomed Pharmacother. 2017;93:1343-57.

44. Dhar R, Diringer MN. The burden of the systemic inflammatory response predicts vasospasm and outcome after subarachnoid hemorrhage. Neurocrit Care. 2008;8(3):404-12.

45. Vahidy FS, Parsha KN, Rahbar MH, Lee M, Bui TT, Nguyen C, et al. Acute splenic responses in patients with ischemic stroke and intracerebral hemorrhage. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. 2016;36(6):1012-21.

46. Tay A, Tamam Y, Yokus B, Ustundag M, Orak M. Serum myeloperoxidase levels in predicting the severity of stroke and mortality in acute ischemic stroke patients. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2015;19(11):1983-8.

47. Sposato LA, Hilz MJ, Aspberg S, Murthy SB, Bahit MC, Hsieh CY, et al. Post-Stroke Cardiovascular Complications and Neurogenic Cardiac Injury: JACC State-of-the-Art Review. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2020;76(23):2768-85.

48. Yang Y, Xu C, Tang S, Xia Z. Interleukin-9 Aggravates Isoproterenol-Induced Heart Failure by Activating Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 3 Signalling. Can J Cardiol. 2020;36(11):1770-81.

49. S YH, Tornvall P. Epidemiology, pathogenesis, and management of takotsubo syndrome. Clin Auton Res. 2018;28(1):53-65.

50. Wenzl FA, Ambrosini S, Mohammed SA, Kraler S, Luscher TF, Costantino S, et al. Inflammation in Metabolic Cardiomyopathy. Front Cardiovasc Med. 2021;8:742178.

51. Xiao H, Li H, Wang JJ, Zhang JS, Shen J, An XB, et al. IL-18 cleavage triggers cardiac inflammation and fibrosis upon beta-adrenergic insult. Eur Heart J. 2018;39(1):60-9.

52. O'Brien LC, Mezzaroma E, Van Tassell BW, Marchetti C, Carbone S, Abbate A, et al. Interleukin-18 as a therapeutic target in acute myocardial infarction and heart failure. Mol Med. 2014;20(1):221-9.

53. Xu H, Yu W, Sun S, Li C, Ren J, Zhang Y. TAX1BP1 protects against myocardial infarction-associated cardiac anomalies through inhibition of inflammasomes in a RNF34/MAVS/NLRP3-dependent manner. Sci Bull (Beijing). 2021;66(16):1669-83.

54. Chandrasekar B, Marelli-Berg FM, Tone M, Bysani S, Prabhu SD, Murray DR. Beta-adrenergic stimulation induces interleukin-18 expression via beta2-AR, PI3K, Akt, IKK, and NF-kappaB. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2004;319(2):304-11.

55. Murray DR, Prabhu SD, Chandrasekar B. Chronic beta-adrenergic stimulation induces myocardial proinflammatory cytokine expression. Circulation. 2000;101(20):2338-41.

56. Tanaka S, Imaeda A, Matsumoto K, Maeda M, Obana M, Fujio Y. beta2adrenergic stimulation induces interleukin-6 by increasing Arid5a, a stabilizer of mRNA, through cAMP/PKA/CREB pathway in cardiac fibroblasts. Pharmacol Res Perspect. 2020;8(2):e00590.

57. Garg S, Malhotra RK, Khan SI, Sarkar S, Susrutha PN, Singh V, et al. Fisetin attenuates isoproterenol-induced cardiac ischemic injury in vivo by suppressing RAGE/NF-kappaB mediated oxidative stress, apoptosis and inflammation. Phytomedicine. 2019;56:147-55.

58. Ryu Y, Jin L, Kee HJ, Piao ZH, Cho JY, Kim GR, et al. Gallic acid prevents isoproterenol-induced cardiac hypertrophy and fibrosis through regulation of JNK2 signaling and Smad3 binding activity. Sci Rep. 2016;6:34790.

59. Yang HX, Xu GR, Zhang C, Sun JH, Zhang Y, Song JN, et al. The aqueous extract of Gentianella acuta improves isoproterenol-induced myocardial fibrosis via inhibition of the TGF-beta1/Smads signaling pathway. Int J Mol Med. 2020;45(1):223-33.

60. Frangogiannis NG. Cardiac fibrosis: Cell biological mechanisms, molecular pathways and therapeutic opportunities. Mol Aspects Med. 2019;65:70-99.

61. Jiang XH, Wu QQ, Xiao Y, Yuan Y, Yang Z, Bian ZY, et al. Evodiamine Prevents Isoproterenol-Induced Cardiac Fibrosis by Regulating Endothelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition. Planta Med. 2017;83(9):761-9.

62. Morishige S, Takahashi-Yanaga F, Ishikane S, Arioka M, Igawa K, Kuroo A, et al. 2,5-Dimethylcelecoxib prevents isoprenaline-induced cardiomyocyte hypertrophy and cardiac fibroblast activation by inhibiting Akt-mediated GSK-3 phosphorylation. Biochem Pharmacol. 2019;168:82-90.

63. Zhao WB, Lu Q, Nguyen MN, Su Y, Ziemann M, Wang LN, et al. Stimulation of beta-adrenoceptors up-regulates cardiac expression of galectin-3 and BIM through the Hippo signalling pathway. Br J Pharmacol. 2019;176(14):2465-81.

64. Nguyen MN, Su Y, Kiriazis H, Yang Y, Gao XM, McMullen JR, et al. Upregulated galectin-3 is not a critical disease mediator of cardiomyopathy induced by beta(2)-adrenoceptor overexpression. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2018;314(6):H1169-H78.

65. Martinez-Martinez E, Brugnolaro C, Ibarrola J, Ravassa S, Buonafine M, Lopez B, et al. CT-1 (Cardiotrophin-1)-Gal-3 (Galectin-3) Axis in Cardiac Fibrosis and Inflammation. Hypertension. 2019;73(3):602-11.

66. Vergaro G, Del Franco A, Giannoni A, Prontera C, Ripoli A, Barison A, et al. Galectin-3 and myocardial fibrosis in nonischemic dilated cardiomyopathy. Int J Cardiol. 2015;184:96-100.

67. Nuamnaichati N, Sato VH, Moongkarndi P, Parichatikanond W, Mangmool S. Sustained beta-AR stimulation induces synthesis and secretion of growth factors in cardiac myocytes that affect on cardiac fibroblast activation. Life Sci. 2018;193:257-69.

68. Chen C, Du J, Feng W, Song Y, Lu Z, Xu M, et al. beta-Adrenergic receptors stimulate interleukin-6 production through Epac-dependent activation of PKCdelta/p38 MAPK signalling in neonatal mouse cardiac fibroblasts. Br J Pharmacol. 2012;166(2):676-88.

69. Caterina MJ, Schumacher MA, Tominaga M, Rosen TA, Levine JD, Julius D. The capsaicin receptor: a heat-activated ion channel in the pain pathway. Nature. 1997;389(6653):816-24.

70. Wu Y, Liu Y, Pan Y, Lu C, Xu H, Wang X, et al. MicroRNA-135a inhibits cardiac fibrosis induced by isoproterenol via TRPM7 channel. Biomed Pharmacother. 2018;104:252-60.

71. Wang LX, Yang X, Yue Y, Fan T, Hou J, Chen GX, et al. Imatinib attenuates cardiac fibrosis by inhibiting platelet-derived growth factor receptors activation in isoproterenol induced model. PLoS One. 2017;12(6):e0178619.

72. Alam MJ, Gupta R, Mahapatra NR, Goswami SK. Catestatin reverses the hypertrophic effects of norepinephrine in H9c2 cardiac myoblasts by modulating the adrenergic signaling. Mol Cell Biochem. 2020;464(1-2):205-19.

73. Nakamura M, Sadoshima J. Mechanisms of physiological and pathological cardiac hypertrophy. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2018;15(7):387-407.

74. Takano APC, Senger N, Barreto-Chaves MLM. The endocrinological component and signaling pathways associated to cardiac hypertrophy. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2020;518:110972.

75. Wilkins BJ, Molkentin JD. Calcium-calcineurin signaling in the regulation of cardiac hypertrophy. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2004;322(4):1178-91.

76. Chen Z, Venkat P, Seyfried D, Chopp M, Yan T, Chen J. Brain-Heart Interaction: Cardiac Complications After Stroke. Circ Res. 2017;121(4):451-68.

77. Lekawanvijit S, Adrahtas A, Kelly DJ, Kompa AR, Wang BH, Krum H. Does indoxyl sulfate, a uraemic toxin, have direct effects on cardiac fibroblasts and myocytes? Eur Heart J. 2010;31(14):1771-9.

78. Zhu W, Gregory JC, Org E, Buffa JA, Gupta N, Wang Z, et al. Gut Microbial Metabolite TMAO Enhances Platelet Hyperreactivity and Thrombosis Risk. Cell. 2016;165(1):111-24.

79. Palma JA, Benarroch EE. Neural control of the heart: recent concepts and clinical correlations. Neurology. 2014;83(3):261-71.

 Cechetto DF. Experimental cerebral ischemic lesions and autonomic and cardiac effects in cats and rats. Stroke. 1993;24(12 Suppl):I6-9; discussion I10-2.
 Hachinski VC, Oppenheimer SM, Wilson JX, Guiraudon C, Cechetto DF.

Asymmetry of sympathetic consequences of experimental stroke. Arch Neurol. 1992;49(7):697-702.

82. Oppenheimer S, Cechetto D. The Insular Cortex and the Regulation of Cardiac Function. Compr Physiol. 2016;6(2):1081-133.

83. Oppenheimer S. The anatomy and physiology of cortical mechanisms of cardiac control. Stroke. 1993;24(12 Suppl):I3-5.

84. Cechetto DF, Chen SJ. Subcortical sites mediating sympathetic responses from insular cortex in rats. Am J Physiol. 1990;258(1 Pt 2):R245-55.

85. Tokgozoglu SL, Batur MK, Topcuoglu MA, Saribas O, Kes S, Oto A. Effects of stroke localization on cardiac autonomic balance and sudden death. Stroke. 1999;30(7):1307-11.

86. Iltumur K, Yavavli A, Apak I, Ariturk Z, Toprak N. Elevated plasma Nterminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide levels in acute ischemic stroke. Am Heart J. 2006;151(5):1115-22.

87. Oppenheimer SM, Kedem G, Martin WM. Left-insular cortex lesions perturb cardiac autonomic tone in humans. Clin Auton Res. 1996;6(3):131-40.

88. Oppenheimer SM, Cechetto DF. Cardiac chronotropic organization of the rat insular cortex. Brain Res. 1990;533(1):66-72.

89. Chouchou F, Mauguiere F, Vallayer O, Catenoix H, Isnard J, Montavont A, et al. How the insula speaks to the heart: Cardiac responses to insular stimulation in humans. Hum Brain Mapp. 2019;40(9):2611-22.

90. Biso S, Wongrakpanich S, Agrawal A, Yadlapati S, Kishlyansky M, Figueredo V. A Review of Neurogenic Stunned Myocardium. Cardiovasc Psychiatry Neurol. 2017;2017:5842182.

 Park KC, Gaze DC, Collinson PO, Marber MS. Cardiac troponins: from myocardial infarction to chronic disease. Cardiovasc Res. 2017;113(14):1708-18.
 Mochmann HC, Scheitz JF, Petzold GC, Haeusler KG, Audebert HJ, Laufs U, et al. Coronary Angiographic Findings in Acute Ischemic Stroke Patients With Elevated Cardiac Troponin: The Troponin Elevation in Acute Ischemic Stroke (TRELAS) Study. Circulation. 2016;133(13):1264-71.

93. Fure B, Bruun Wyller T, Thommessen B. Electrocardiographic and troponin T changes in acute ischaemic stroke. J Intern Med. 2006;259(6):592-7.

94. Di Angelantonio E, Fiorelli M, Toni D, Sacchetti ML, Lorenzano S, Falcou A, et al. Prognostic significance of admission levels of troponin I in patients with acute ischaemic stroke. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(1):76-81.

95. Bugnicourt JM, Rogez V, Guillaumont MP, Rogez JC, Canaple S, Godefroy O. Troponin levels help predict new-onset atrial fibrillation in ischaemic stroke patients: a retrospective study. Eur Neurol. 2010;63(1):24-8.

96. Zhang L, Wang Z, Qi S. Cardiac Troponin Elevation and Outcome after Subarachnoid Hemorrhage: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2015;24(10):2375-84.

97. Oras J, Grivans C, Bartley A, Rydenhag B, Ricksten SE, Seeman-Lodding H. Elevated high-sensitive troponin T on admission is an indicator of poor long-term outcome in patients with subarachnoid haemorrhage: a prospective observational study. Crit Care. 2016;20:11.

98. Ahmadian A, Mizzi A, Banasiak M, Downes K, Camporesi EM, Thompson Sullebarger J, et al. Cardiac manifestations of subarachnoid hemorrhage. Heart Lung Vessel. 2013;5(3):168-78.

99. Banki NM, Kopelnik A, Dae MW, Miss J, Tung P, Lawton MT, et al. Acute neurocardiogenic injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage. Circulation. 2005;112(21):3314-9.

100. Montaner J, Garcia-Berrocoso T, Mendioroz M, Palacios M, Perea-Gainza M, Delgado P, et al. Brain natriuretic peptide is associated with worsening and mortality in acute stroke patients but adds no prognostic value to clinical predictors of outcome. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2012;34(3):240-5.

101. Etgen T, Baum H, Sander K, Sander D. Cardiac troponins and N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide in acute ischemic stroke do not relate to clinical prognosis. Stroke. 2005;36(2):270-5.

102. Yip HK, Sun CK, Chang LT, Chen MC, Liou CW. Time course and prognostic value of plasma levels of N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide in patients after ischemic stroke. Circ J. 2006;70(4):447-52.

103. Bunevicius A, Kazlauskas H, Raskauskiene N, Mickuviene N, Ndreu R, Corsano E, et al. Role of N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein, and inteleukin-6 in predicting a poor outcome after a stroke. Neuroimmunomodulation. 2015;22(6):365-72.

104. Chen X, Zhan X, Chen M, Lei H, Wang Y, Wei D, et al. The prognostic value of combined NT-pro-BNP levels and NIHSS scores in patients with acute ischemic stroke. Intern Med. 2012;51(20):2887-92.

105. Shibazaki K, Kimura K, Sakai K, Fujii S, Aoki J, Saji N. Brain natriuretic peptide on admission as a biological marker of long-term mortality in ischemic stroke survivors. Eur Neurol. 2013;70(3-4):218-24.

106. Rost NS, Biffi A, Cloonan L, Chorba J, Kelly P, Greer D, et al. Brain natriuretic peptide predicts functional outcome in ischemic stroke. Stroke. 2012;43(2):441-5.

107. Llombart V, Antolin-Fontes A, Bustamante A, Giralt D, Rost NS, Furie K, et al. B-type natriuretic peptides help in cardioembolic stroke diagnosis: pooled data meta-analysis. Stroke. 2015;46(5):1187-95.

108. Chaudhuri JR, Sharma VK, Mridula KR, Balaraju B, Bandaru VC. Association of plasma brain natriuretic peptide levels in acute ischemic stroke subtypes and outcome. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2015;24(2):485-91.

109. Giannakoulas G, Hatzitolios A, Karvounis H, Koliakos G, Charitandi A, Dimitroulas T, et al. N-terminal pro-brain natriuretic peptide levels are elevated in patients with acute ischemic stroke. Angiology. 2005;56(6):723-30.

110. Wiley SR, Schooley K, Smolak PJ, Din WS, Huang CP, Nicholl JK, et al. Identification and characterization of a new member of the TNF family that induces apoptosis. Immunity. 1995;3(6):673-82.

111. Corallini F, Rimondi E, Secchiero P. TRAIL and osteoprotegerin: a role in endothelial physiopathology? Front Biosci. 2008;13:135-47.

112. Kavurma MM, Bennett MR. Expression, regulation and function of trail in atherosclerosis. Biochem Pharmacol. 2008;75(7):1441-50.

113. Kakareko K, Rydzewska-Rosolowska A, Zbroch E, Hryszko T. TRAIL and Cardiovascular Disease-A Risk Factor or Risk Marker: A Systematic Review. J Clin Med. 2021;10(6).

114. Teringova E, Kozel M, Knot J, Kocka V, Benesova K, Tousek P. Relationship between TRAIL and Left Ventricular Ejection Fraction in Patients with ST-Elevation Myocardial Infarction Treated with Primary Percutaneous Coronary Intervention. Biomed Res Int. 2018;2018:3709084.

115. Volpato S, Ferrucci L, Secchiero P, Corallini F, Zuliani G, Fellin R, et al. Association of tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand with total and cardiovascular mortality in older adults. Atherosclerosis. 2011;215(2):452-8. 116. Mori K, Ikari Y, Jono S, Shioi A, Ishimura E, Emoto M, et al. Association of serum TRAIL level with coronary artery disease. Thromb Res. 2010;125(4):322-5.

117. Secchiero P, Corallini F, Ceconi C, Parrinello G, Volpato S, Ferrari R, et al. Potential prognostic significance of decreased serum levels of TRAIL after acute myocardial infarction. PLoS One. 2009;4(2):e4442.

118. Ferreira JP, Sharma A, Mehta C, Bakris G, Rossignol P, White WB, et al. Multi-proteomic approach to predict specific cardiovascular events in patients with diabetes and myocardial infarction: findings from the EXAMINE trial. Clin Res Cardiol. 2021;110(7):1006-19.

119. Tufekci KU, Vurgun U, Yigitaslan O, Keskinoglu P, Yaka E, Kutluk K, et al. Follow-up Analysis of Serum TNF-Related Apoptosis-Inducing Ligand Protein and mRNA Expression in Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells from Patients with Ischemic Stroke. Front Neurol. 2018;9:102.

120. Kang YH, Park MG, Noh KH, Park HR, Lee HW, Son SM, et al. Low serum TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) levels are associated with acute ischemic stroke severity. Atherosclerosis. 2015;240(1):228-33.

121. Zimmers TA, Jin X, Hsiao EC, McGrath SA, Esquela AF, Koniaris LG. Growth differentiation factor-15/macrophage inhibitory cytokine-1 induction after kidney and lung injury. Shock. 2005;23(6):543-8.

122. Mullican SE, Lin-Schmidt X, Chin CN, Chavez JA, Furman JL, Armstrong AA, et al. GFRAL is the receptor for GDF15 and the ligand promotes weight loss in mice and nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2017;23(10):1150-7.

123. Xu X, Li Z, Gao W. Growth differentiation factor 15 in cardiovascular diseases: from bench to bedside. Biomarkers. 2011;16(6):466-75.

124. Kempf T, Horn-Wichmann R, Brabant G, Peter T, Allhoff T, Klein G, et al. Circulating concentrations of growth-differentiation factor 15 in apparently healthy elderly individuals and patients with chronic heart failure as assessed by a new immunoradiometric sandwich assay. Clin Chem. 2007;53(2):284-91.

125. Falk M, Huhn R, Behmenburg F, Ritz-Timme S, Mayer F. Biomechanical stress in myocardial infarctions: can endothelin-1 and growth differentiation factor 15 serve as immunohistochemical markers? Int J Legal Med. 2018;132(2):509-18.
126. Lind L, Wallentin L, Kempf T, Tapken H, Quint A, Lindahl B, et al. Growth-differentiation factor-15 is an independent marker of cardiovascular dysfunction and disease in the elderly: results from the Prospective Investigation of the Vasculature in Uppsala Seniors (PIVUS) Study. Eur Heart J. 2009;30(19):2346-53.

127. Goliasch G, Kleber ME, Richter B, Plischke M, Hoke M, Haschemi A, et al. Routinely available biomarkers improve prediction of long-term mortality in stable coronary artery disease: the Vienna and Ludwigshafen Coronary Artery Disease (VILCAD) risk score. Eur Heart J. 2012;33(18):2282-9.

128. Bonaca MP, Morrow DA, Braunwald E, Cannon CP, Jiang S, Breher S, et al. Growth differentiation factor-15 and risk of recurrent events in patients stabilized after acute coronary syndrome: observations from PROVE IT-TIMI 22. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2011;31(1):203-10.

129. Wollert KC, Kempf T. Growth differentiation factor 15 in heart failure: an update. Curr Heart Fail Rep. 2012;9(4):337-45.

130. Galenko O, Jacobs V, Knight S, Bride D, Cutler MJ, Muhlestein JB, et al. Circulating Levels of Biomarkers of Cerebral Injury in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. Am J Cardiol. 2019;124(11):1697-700.

131. Holwerda DA. A glycopeptide from the posterior lobe of pig pituitaries. I. Isolation and characterization. Eur J Biochem. 1972;28(3):334-9.

132. Land H, Schutz G, Schmale H, Richter D. Nucleotide sequence of cloned cDNA encoding bovine arginine vasopressin-neurophysin II precursor. Nature. 1982;295(5847):299-303.

133. Struck J, Morgenthaler NG, Bergmann A. Copeptin, a stable peptide derived from the vasopressin precursor, is elevated in serum of sepsis patients. Peptides. 2005;26(12):2500-4.

134. Bankir L, Bichet DG, Morgenthaler NG. Vasopressin: physiology, assessment and osmosensation. J Intern Med. 2017;282(4):284-97.

135. Fassbender K, Schmidt R, Mossner R, Daffertshofer M, Hennerici M. Pattern of activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis in acute stroke. Relation to acute confusional state, extent of brain damage, and clinical outcome. Stroke. 1994;25(6):1105-8.

136. Katan M, Christ-Crain M. The stress hormone copeptin: a new prognostic biomarker in acute illness. Swiss Med Wkly. 2010;140:w13101.

137. Holmes CL, Landry DW, Granton JT. Science review: Vasopressin and the cardiovascular system part 1--receptor physiology. Crit Care. 2003;7(6):427-34.
138. Holmes CL, Landry DW, Granton JT. Science Review: Vasopressin and the cardiovascular system part 2 - clinical physiology. Crit Care. 2004;8(1):15-23.
139. Katan M, Morgenthaler NG, Dixit KC, Rutishauser J, Brabant GE, Muller B, et al. Anterior and posterior pituitary function testing with simultaneous insulin tolerance test and a novel copeptin assay. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007;92(7):2640-3.

140. Fenske W, Stork S, Blechschmidt A, Maier SG, Morgenthaler NG, Allolio B. Copeptin in the differential diagnosis of hyponatremia. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2009;94(1):123-9.

141. Zhang JL, Yin CH, Zhang Y, Zhao LB, Fu HJ, Feng JC. Plasma copeptin and long-term outcomes in acute ischemic stroke. Acta Neurol Scand. 2013;128(6):372-80.

142. Katan M, Fluri F, Morgenthaler NG, Schuetz P, Zweifel C, Bingisser R, et al. Copeptin: a novel, independent prognostic marker in patients with ischemic stroke. Ann Neurol. 2009;66(6):799-808.

143. Urwyler SA, Schuetz P, Fluri F, Morgenthaler NG, Zweifel C, Bergmann A, et al. Prognostic value of copeptin: one-year outcome in patients with acute stroke. Stroke. 2010;41(7):1564-7.

144. Zweifel C, Katan M, Schuetz P, Siegemund M, Morgenthaler NG, Merlo A, et al. Copeptin is associated with mortality and outcome in patients with acute intracerebral hemorrhage. BMC Neurol. 2010;10:34.

145. Friberg L, Rosenqvist M, Lindgren A, Terent A, Norrving B, Asplund K. High prevalence of atrial fibrillation among patients with ischemic stroke. Stroke. 2014;45(9):2599-605.

146. Potpara TS, Lip GY. Ischemic stroke and atrial fibrillation--a deadly serious combination. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2011;32(5):461-2.

147. Stead LG, Gilmore RM, Bellolio MF, Vaidyanathan L, Weaver AL, Decker WW, et al. Prolonged QTc as a predictor of mortality in acute ischemic stroke. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2009;18(6):469-74.

148. Sander D, Winbeck K, Klingelhofer J, Etgen T, Conrad B. Prognostic relevance of pathological sympathetic activation after acute thromboembolic stroke. Neurology. 2001;57(5):833-8.

149. Yang HJ, Liu X, Qu C, Shi SB, Yang B. Usefulness of upright T wave in lead aVR for predicting short-term prognosis of patients with ischemic stroke. Chronic Dis Transl Med. 2018;4(3):192-8.

150. Nakanishi K, Homma S. Role of echocardiography in patients with stroke. J Cardiol. 2016;68(2):91-9.

151. Stewart MH, Gilliland Y. Role of Transesophageal Echocardiography in Patients with Ischemic Stroke. Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 2018;61(5-6):456-67.

152. Longobardo L, Zito C, Carerj S, Caracciolo G, Umland M, Khandheria BK. Role of Echocardiography in Assessment of Cardioembolic Sources: a Strong Diagnostic Resource in Patients with Ischemic Stroke. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2018;20(12):136. 153. Najjar R, Hughes A. Role of transoesophageal echocardiography in detecting patent foramen ovale in stroke patients aged </=60 years: A retrospective study. PLoS One. 2020;15(11):e0242885.

154. Wei N, Wei Y, Nie X, Liu X, Xiang X, Pan Y, et al. Effect of left ventricular ejection fraction Spectrum on 1-Year mortality in patients with acute ischemic stroke or transient ischemic attack. CNS Neurosci Ther. 2023;29(11):3518-27.
155. Tan BYQ, Leow AS, Lee TH, Gontu VK, Andersson T, Holmin S, et al. Left ventricular systolic dysfunction is associated with poor functional outcomes after endovascular thrombectomy. J Neurointerv Surg. 2021;13(6):515-8.
156. Kim M, Kim HL, Park KT, Kim YN, Lim JS, Lim WH, et al. Echocardiographic parameters determining cardiovascular outcomes in patients after acute ischemic stroke. Int J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2020;36(8):1445-54.
157. Ibanez B, James S, Agewall S, Antunes MJ, Bucciarelli-Ducci C, Bueno H, to 2017 EGC C. and the functional Stroke Stroke.

et al. 2017 ESC Guidelines for the management of acute myocardial infarction in patients presenting with ST-segment elevation. Rev Esp Cardiol (Engl Ed). 2017;70(12):1082.

158. Thygesen K, Alpert JS, Jaffe AS, Chaitman BR, Bax JJ, Morrow DA, et al. Fourth Universal Definition of Myocardial Infarction (2018). Circulation. 2018;138(20):e618-e51.

159. Park JJ, Park JB, Park JH, Cho GY. Global Longitudinal Strain to Predict Mortality in Patients With Acute Heart Failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2018;71(18):1947-57.

160. Ozturk U, Ozturk O. Assessment of Myocardial Function by Speckle Tracking Echocardiography in Patients with Acute Ischemic Stroke. Neurol India. 2023;71(5):933-9.

161. Niessner A, Hohensinner PJ, Rychli K, Neuhold S, Zorn G, Richter B, et al. Prognostic value of apoptosis markers in advanced heart failure patients. Eur Heart J. 2009;30(7):789-96.

# 9. Publications

## 9.1. Publications

Mihalovic M, Tousek P. Myocardial Injury after Stroke. J Clin Med. 2021 Dec 21;11(1):2. doi: 10.3390/jcm11010002. PMID: 35011743; PMCID: PMC8745454.

Mihalovic M, Mikulenka P, Línková H, Neuberg M, Štětkářová I, Peisker T, Lauer D, Tousek P. Prevalence of myocardial injury in patients after acute ischaemic stroke according to standard criteria. Eur Heart J Suppl. 2023 May 24;25(Suppl E):E3-E9. doi: 10.1093/eurheartjsupp/suad104. PMID: 37234232; PMCID: PMC10206909.
Mihalovic M, Mikulenka P, Línková H, Neuberg M, Štětkářová I, Peisker T, Lauer D, Tousek P. Tumor Necrosis Factor-Related Apoptosis-Inducing Ligand (TRAIL) in Patients after Acute Stroke: Relation to Stroke Severity, Myocardial Injury, and Impact on Prognosis. J Clin Med. 2022 May 2;11(9):2552. doi: 10.3390/jcm11092552. PMID: 35566677; PMCID: PMC9103556.

9.2. Presentations

XXXII. Výroční sjezd ČKS 2024 - poster presentation

ESC Congress 2023 Amsterdam – poster presentation

Czech Cardiovascular Research and Innovation Day 2022 - presentation

ESC Congress 2022 Barcelona - poster presentation

ESC Heart and Stroke conference Budapest 2022 - poster presentation

ESC Heart and Stroke conference Prague 2021 - poster presentation

Students scientific conference on Third faculty of medicine 2021- Charles University – Dean's price for work